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A COMPETITIVENESS STRATEGY FOR
AMERICA

TUESDAY, MARCH 16, 1993

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON BANKING, HOUSING, AND URBAN AFFAIRS,

AND JOINT ECONOMIC COMMITTEE,
Washington, DC.

The committees met at 10:05 a.m., in room SD-538 of the Dirk-
sen Senate Office Building, Senator Donald W. Riegle, Jr. (chair-
man of the Banking Committee) and Senator Jeff Bingaman of the
Joint Economic Committee, presiding.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN DONALD W. RIEGLE, JR.
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order. Let me wel-

come all those in attendance this morning, and very particularly,
our witnesses who are here today.

Today, the Senate Banking Committee and the Joint Economic
Committee are cohosting a hearing at which the rompetitiveness
Policy Council is releasing in a formal way its second report to the
President and to the Congress.

I think as is generally Icnown, the Competitiveness Policy Coun-
cil was created by Congress in the Omnibus Trade and Competi-
tiveness Act of 1988, in a provision authored by Senator Jeff Binga-
man, who will cochair today's hearing.

The Council was created to be a bipartisan forum, where rep-
resentatives of business, Government, labor and public interest
groups could meet to really sort through the issues of U.S. competi-
tiveness, get to the problems we are facing in that area, and devise
recommended solutions.

I want to say before going on to some of their findings today that
they've done excellent work and we appreciate very much the lead-
ership they are giving to the country in really bringing these mat-
ters into tight focus and laying out not just a summary of serious
problems, but also recommended solutions to deal with those prob-
lems.

In the first report that the Council made, they called upon the
United States to develop a comprehensive competitiveness strategy
to reverse our country's economic decline. They said at the time
that the United States:

Will not be able to maintain a leading role, nor perhaps to be in a position to in-
fluence world events substantially, if we continue to slide economically.

In the second report being released today, the Council notes that
much of the economic growth that our country experienced in the

(1)
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1980's was financed by debt, a major portion of which was bor-
rowed from overseas.

It further notes that during the last decade, the United States
has run merchandise trade deficits that add up to over $1 trillion.
As a result, the United States is now the world's largest debtor na-
tion and we continue to build foreign debt at an alarming rate.

This morning, the Council will present a host of recommenda-
tions dealing with education, training, critical technologies, capital
formation, and trade policy, and they have laid out, I think, a num-
ber of very important recommendations for us.

They've also given us in their findings the fact that real Amer-
ican wages today are lower than they were some 20 years ago in
1973, that America investOonly half as much in its future as do
other major industrial countries, and only one-third as much as
Japan.

They present a finding that's fully 20 percent of our adults are
functionally illiterate. They point out, as I said earlier, that over
the past decade, our country has accumulated merchandise trade
deficit on a cumulative basis in excess of $1 trillion, and is continu-
ing to add to that at a rate close to $100 billion each year. And
they again then come around to focus on how we've got to improve
the training and the education of our work force, along with other
steps in order to be able to create a higher, ever higher standard
of living for ourselves. Otherwise, we'll be forced to compete by low-
ering wages and going against low-wage economies in other coun-
tries.

Finally, before yielding to Senator Bingaman, let me draw atten-
tion to an article today in the Wall Street Journal, on page A-2,
which says, "Three Economists Forecast Gains Under Clinton
Plan." This talks about a trio of University of Michigan economists
who have a very well regarded computer model of the economy and
they've put into that model the basic elements of the Clinton eco-
nomic plan and they have drawn from it a conclusion that it will
be very good for the economy, and that we'll F.ee growth, that we'll
see more job creation and, in fact, they predict even greater deficit
reduction than the administration itself is predicting. But it's a
very solid analysis and a very positive one, and I think worthy of
note.

I'm going to hold off in introducing our witnesses until the other
members have made their opening comments. But let me now yield
to Senator Bingaman, who is cod.diring this hearing today.

Senator Bingaman.
OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR JEFF BINGAMAN

Senator BINGAMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Thank
you for initiating the hearing and doing this jointly with the Joint
Economic Committee. I think your leadership on this whole set of
issues is well known to all of us and has been admired by me ever
since I came to the Senate 10 years ago. So I greatly appreciate the
chance to be with you here today.

This panel deserves a lot of credit and I look forward very much
to their presentation today. I do think that the panel has estab-
lished itself as a major participant in the policy formulation that
goes on here in the country. The great support that the Council
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gave on a bipartisan basis to the transition team I think is very
important.

Secretary Reich, Laura Tyson, various people in key positions in
the administration, I think benefited substantially from the sugges-
tions that came out in the deliberations of the Council.

I'd just point out, sort of on an historical note, I think when the
presentation was made a year ago, there was a major effort made
by Fred Bergsten to differentiate this group from the Vice Presi-
dent's Competitiveness Council.

That problem is now no longer a major problem and I do think
this Council continues to make a contribution. I would say not only
does it make a major contribution in putting forth proposals, but
in pulling in the diverse interests that make up our policy-making
apparatus, and that is industry and labor, together with Govern-
ment.

So I look forward to the proposals that the Council comes up
with. I note that they did have trouble reaching consensus on defi-
cit reduction. That's not unusual. We have trouble reaching consen-
sus here in Congress on deficit reduction.

I would just also point out that this work of the Council is, I
hope, a multiyear effort because, clearly the problems we're talk-
ing about here are not ones that will be solved very quickly.
They're not ones that we can deal with this year and then move
on to other things next year. I think these are the issues that we've
got to focus our attention on as we go through the 1990's, and this
Council will help us greatly to do that.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Senator Bingaman.
Senator Murray.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR PATTY MURRAY
Senator MURRAY. Mr. Chairman, thank you for holding this im-

portant hearing today. I don't want to make a long opening state-
ment because I want to hear what you have to say today. But I
br.-fly want to say that I have read the recommendations and want
you te know I'm a strong supporter of export promotion. Coming
from the State of Washington, that has been the one silver lining
that we've hod when our economy has been declining.

It does seem to me, Mr. Chairman, that competitiveness has be-
come a meaningless word, however. Who can oppose competitive-
ness? It does make a difference, however, how you put together
policies underneath all of this, whether it's our education system
or tort reform or trade posture. These items always become con-
troversial.

So I appreciate your recommendations and look forward to your
testimony this morning.

The CHAIRMAN, Let me just finally say that in our committee
here, we have now had over 30 hearings on competitiveness since
1989 alone, when I assumed the Chairmanship. And so, we have
a very solid foundation, I think, of expert testimony that provides
a context in which we hear from you today.

The four distinguished Council members who are going to be pre-
senting the Council's second report are C. Fred Bergsten, who is
Chairman of the Council and who is Director of the Institute for
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International Economics, which he founded in 1981. He was Assist-
ant Secretary of the Treasury for International Affairs during the
Carter administration and he has written numerous books on inter-
national economic issues.

Mr. Rand Araskog has been chairman, president and CEO of the
ITT Corp. since 1980. He is also a director of several corporations,
the New York Stock Exchange, and the Federal Reserve Bank of
New York.

Lynn Williams is the international president of the United Steel
Workers of America, a position he has held since 1983, and one of
the most distinguished labor leaders in our country. He is also a
vice president of the AFL-CIO.

Mr. Edward Regan is the New York State Comptroller, an elect-
ed position he has held since 1978. Mr. Regan was a member of the
President's Commission on Industrial Competitiveness from 1983
to 1985, and I remember that work very well and appreciated it
then and appreciate hiz continued service now.

So I want to thank each of you. We'll make your full statements
a part of the record and we'll go right down the table.

Mr. Bergsten, we'd like to hear from you first.
STATEMENT OF C. FRED BERGSTEN, CHAIRMAN, COMPETI-

TIVENESS POLICY COUNCIL; DIRECTOR, INSTITUTE FOR
INTERNATIONAL ECONOMICS, WASHINGTON, DC
Mr. BERGSTEN. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much, and thanks

also to Senator Bingaman for the leadership that both of you have
demonstrated on this competitiveness issue over the years in the
Senate, and particularly for your support and sponsorship for our
commission. We deeply appreciate it. We're delighted to again have
the opportunity to launch our report publicly with your committees
today, and we thank you for the opportunity.

In recalling our report of a year ago, as you did, I would note
that we have virtually the same group presenting it, and that's de-
liberate. Congress's genius in creating this commission was to set
it up on a quadripartite basis, as you said, with representatives
from business, labor, GovernmentState, local, and Federaland
the public interest. And, deliberately, we have on this panel a lead-
ing business executive, a labor union president, a Government offi-
cialfrom the State of New York in this caseand myself, from a
public interest group, representing the different sectors that make
up our commission. So we again thank you and we want to dem-
onstrate our thanks by having this group of four again present the
report to you.

In that report a year ago, we concluded that the Nation has a
deep-seated competitiveness problem and needs a comprehensive
competitiveness strategy to respond to it. In the new report that we
are releasing today, we reiterate those basic conclusions, and we
add a crucial element, a time dimension, to the problem.

We suggest that the Nation should aim for a turnaround in its
competitive position by the year 2000. That 8-year period brings us
to the end of the decade and the end of the century, and, not so
coincidentally, covers the next two Presidential terms, including
the present one. We think that's a reasonable period during which
to aim for the fundamental changes we look to achieve, and we
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therefore commend that as the timeframe that ought to be in all
of our minds.

In a moment, I'll indicate some of the specific objectives that we
would like to see achieved by the year 2000. But let me first say
that when we presented our first report a year ago, we promised
you in the Congress, and promised the administration as well, to
lay out a detailed blueprint for competitiveness reform in our next
report. And we have done that today.

To help us develop that detailed blueprint, we set up a year ago
eight subcouncils to work in depth on the most important aspects
of the competitiveness issue. We had distinguished Americans in
charge of each of those subcouncils. Over 200 leading Americans
participated, again from business, labor, the Government, and pub-
lic interest groups.

We were very pleased that 22 Members of the Senate and the
Congress, including Senator Bingaman on the Manufacturing
Subcouncil, participated actively in our Subcouncils. We had about
20 high-level members from the administration that was in office
for most of this period. And we had people from all over the cotn-
try, again on a bipartisan basis. So what we bring you today rep-
resents a widespread consensus across parties and across different
sectors of the economy as to what needs to be done to deal with
the problems that ail us.

We made another prediction in our initial report, namely, that
1993 might turn out to be a very good year for action. I remember
we discussed that a bit in the hearings last year. We were afraid
that 1992, being an election year, probably would not be a good
year for action. But given the predictions that we were making
about the outcome of the election and the demand from the public
for effective action to deal with the country's underlying problems,
we felt, that 1993 might turn out to be a very good time to start
addressing them. We are encouraged that some of that now does
in fact seem to be occurring.

We're proud to have contributed to the evolution of the consensus
in favor of significant action. As Senator Bingaman noted, we did
make a number of direct inputs to the Clinton transition team as
they were formulating the proposals that the President has now in-
corporated into his economic program. One result of that, of course,
is a large degree of similarity between what we're proposing today
and the program that the President has put before you.

We're quite encouraged by the shape the program has taken and
the degree of support behind it. We're particularly encouraged by
its long-term focus. The President has called for investment in a
number of aspects of the American economy that we, too, feel need
it: human resources, education and training programs, physical in-
frastructure, and private capital investment.

Although we in our Council would do more than the President
has proposed in several areas and I'll come to that in a moment,
we are quite encouraged by what has been put before you by the
new administration, and our report reflects that support. We ex-
plicitly support the President's budget proposals as a good first step
to pay for a competitiveness program and to increase national sav-
ing to the levels that are needed.
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In our report today, as I indicated, we provide detailed elabo-
ration in a number of areas central to the competitiveness problem.
We can talk about some of those details in our testimony tod,ay. I'm
not going to list all of them now, but instead I do want to focus
on four sets of recommendations in our report that I think differen-
tiate our product and tend to move the debate forward.

First, we set some specific national goals for the year 2000. We
think those goals should be the benchmark against which to judge
whether the reform programs are working and moving the country
in the right direction. Fifst, we conclude that it is essential to raise
the annual national productivity growth rate to at least 2 percent
a year. That doesn't sound very high until you recall that the pro-
ductivity growth rate for the last 2 years was 0.7 percent a year.
We are suggesting more than doubling the national productivity
growth rate because that is the only way to get a higher standard
of living for the ATnerican people.

The CHAIRMAN. Let me just stop you there. Is it fair to say that
because you list that first, that there's a reason why you list it
first, that that's really the most critical goal to shoot for?

Mr. BERGSTEN. Yes. We think that's the No. 1, certainly in terms
of competitiveness. Senator Murray asked, How does one define
competitiveness in a meaningful way? We define it as largely coter-
minous with productivity. Productivity growth is the only way to
increase the standard of livingthe real wealth and incomeof a
society. That's got to be at the top of the list.

Increasing productivity growth from 1 to 2 percent will raise the
average family income by one-third from what it would otherwise
be in just one generation. That's a big payoff from a seemingly
small difference. Yet that's where we've been failing for the last 20
years. Had we been able to maintain the pre-1973 growth rate for
the last 20 years, per family income in this society today would be
one-third or more higher than it actually is, and the whole eco-
nomic complexion of the country would be different. That's how
central productivity growth is.

Second, however, there's another critical goal. We know that pro-
ductivity growth can be achieved by laying off workerssomething
that is not in the overall interest of the economy, even though it
can raise productivity. And so we state almost coequally with our
first goal that we've got to get annual overall economic growth up
to 3 or 3V2 percent at minimum. That figure combines the produc-
tivity growth of 2 percent with the annual growth of the labor force
of 1 to 11/2 percent necessary to achieve and maintain full employ-
ment, not just to achieve a slower overall growth rate would mean
productivity growth is being achieved by laying off workers.

Third, and I know this is a favorite of yours, Mr. Chairman we
set a goal of eliminating the country's external deficitthe current
account deficitnot bilaterally with Japan or any other individual
country but on an aggregate 1Dasis. The reason is that we want to
stop the buildup of foreign debt. As you mentioned, the United
States borrowed over $1 trillion in the last decade. We are now the
world's largest debtor country. That's an inherently unstable and
uncertain way to finance our economic growth. We want to stop it.
We want to balance the external books and rely on domestic saving
for our future investment financing. That, incidentally, means that
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the rewards from that investment return to Americans, not to for-
eign investors in our economy, so we get a double benefit.

Those are the goals. Those are the benchmarks we would set to
measure the success of any new economic program. Certainly we're
willing to let our program be measured up against those standards.

There are three specific policy areas where we would go consider-
ably beyond the proposals of the administration. I want to list
those quickly and then my colleagues and I will be happy to dis-
cuss them at length.

The first policy area is private investment. Our recommendation
to double the rate of growth of national productivity requires a sig-
nificant increase in both the quantity and the quality of private in-
vestment in the economy. All of our proposals for improving edu-
cation, training, and the like try to get a bigger bang for the invest-
ment buck.

We want a more efficient labor force. We want better commer-
cialization of technology. We want better corporate governance. We
want a whole range of qualitative changes that will increase the re-
turn to capital, so that when we invest a dollar, we'll get a bigger
return.

But in addition we've got to increase the share of the economy
that goes into investment. Some of that will be Government invest-
ment for public infrastructure, but the bulk has to be private in-
vestment. We want to increase the investment share of the econ-
omy by at least 5 percentage points by the end of our 8-year period,
and that's essential. We therefore recommend incentives to private
investment going well beyond what the administration has pro-
posed.

First, we propose a permanent equipment tax credit. We delib-
erately call it an equipment tax credit rather than an investment
tax credit because it would be limited to equipment. It. would not
cover real estate or other types of investment that we think would
not be so useful in promoting productivity.

We envision etting that permanent credit at a rate of about 10
percent. It could be put higher for the first year or two to provide
a short-term stimulus. However, we want to increase the share of
investment in the economy on a permanent basis, and therefore we
would have the equipment tax credit apply on a permanent basis
for all firmsnot just smaller firms, as in the administration's pro-
posals.

Second, we recommend a permanent research and development
tax credit. Again, however, to dramatize the change we would
make, we would change its name. We would call it an innovation
and commercialization tax credit. We choose that name because we
believe it is important to give incentives for investment not just in
product innovation, but in process commercialization as well.

It is essential that our industries have an incentive to invest not
just in the product, but also in the manufacturing process that
translates the idea into the marketplace, all the way to the third,
sixth, tenth iteration of the product, which is what wins market
share. This is an area where the Japanese and other foreign firms
do very well, but where our firms often do not, and where we think
tax incentives to support them would be highly desirable.
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We also want to extend the innovation and commercialization tax
credit to give incentives for private industry to support research in
universities. University research is available to all firms in an in-
dustry, and therefore it has a major benefit to the economy as a
whole. If we could provide incentives for private firms to support
university-based research, we think that would be desirable. We
therefore would apply the credit in that direction as well.

Third, we would support private investment through accelerated
depreciation allowances. The tax life of an asset is now often con-
siderably longer than its economic life, particularly for information
technologies and other new kinds of products that turn over very
rapidly. So we would like to speed depreciation allowances as part
of our multipronged effort to increase the incentives to private in-
vestment and improve its share of the economy.

The second major policy area is reform of our education system.
We deliberately place education and training first among the sev-
eral competitiveness issues we discuss.

Lynn Williams chaired our Training Subcouncil. He'll talk about
that. But we also want to fundamentally reform the education sys-
tem. Al Shanker chaired our subcouncil on that issue. He discussed
it in our presentation before the committees last year. I would sim-
ply remind you of the basic thesis, which is that American stu-
dents, particularly in high school, have very little incentive to do
well. There is very little relationship between how they do in high
school and whether they get into college, except for the most elite
colleges. For those who go directly into the work force, there is al-
most no relationship between how they did in high school and
whether they get a job.

Therefore we want to build into the educational system a series
of incentives for students to do well. These would include putting
standards in place that determine whether they graduate, and re-
lating school performance to whether they get into college and
what kind of jobs they get. Performance should also determine how
teachers and staffs are rewarded, we feel it is critical to explore the
whole panoply of devices necessary to put in place a standards-
based education system. My colleagues can elaborate on that dur-
ing the course of the morning's discussion, if you would like them
to do so.

The third policy area that I would emphasize, and in which we
have come to some very different conclusions than the administra-
tion, is trade policy. Here we suggest a six-part export expansion
strategy, for the reasons that Senator Murray indicated.

One-third of all the growth in the economy over the last 6 years
has come from our trade improvement. We still have a huge deficit,
but it's improved enormously over the last 6 years. The recession
of 1990-91 would have been twice as deep, and indeed would have
been the deepest recession since the 1930's, in the absence of con-
tinued trade improvement. But the trade deficit is now growing
again, and it's very clear that we need a multipronged program to
expand exports. That's where, in fact, we would put our emphasis.
First, we would work very hard in the G-7 to promote a global
growth strategy. We can't expand our exports unless our markets
are growing. Japan is in a recession by its standards. Europe is in
negative growth right now. The 0-7 must push very hard to get
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the rest of the world to start growing again. The policy measures
are readily available to do it. The time is ripe for a cooperative
strategy, and it must be pursued by the administration between
now and, at the latest, the economic summit scheduled for Tokyo
in early July.

Second, the exchange rates have to be right. We know what hap-
pened in the early 1980's. When the dollar soared, it priced even
the most competitive American firms out of world markets. Now we
need to get exchange rates back in line. That's primarily a problem
with the yen, which is too weak and is a source of the huge Japa-
nese surplus that has again emerged. We then need to put ref-
erence ranges back in place around the currencies t n keep them at
equilibrium levels, so they will not get out of whack and disadvan-
tage America's competitive position.

There are two or three major steps that we need to take at home
to promote an export strategy. First, we need to significantly ex-
pand our export credit program. We simply have to be competitive
with the other major industrial countries in the area of export fi-
nance. That's what wins the business on many big projects in many
countries around the world. Yet the administration has frozen the
level of the Export-Import Bank program, and over the longer run
it actually projects a slight decline. I don't see how that's consistent
with an expert-oriented growth strategy.

We suggest a sharp increase in the program of the Export-Import
Bank to enable the United States to compete on a level olaying
field with the rest of the world in this crucial export credit area.
The budget cost is very small: only 6 percent of the total Export-
Import Bank program authority actually comes out of the budget.
We regard that as a very good deal.

In addition, we need to eliminate or sharply limit a number of
the export disincentives through which our own policies block
American exports. Here I am speaking of national security and for-
eign policy controls, many of which are carryovers from the cold
war period, that need to be trimmed very sharply.

We talk a lot, and rightly so, about how other countries' import
barriers limit our sales to them. What is less frequently realized
is that our own export barriers stop not billions of dollars' worth
but tens of billions of dollars' worth of sales that we could be mak-
ing to other countries.

Finally, with the leadership of Senator Rockefeller in mindhe
was an active member of our Trade Policy Subcouncilwe want to
increase significantly the export promotion programs of the Depart-
ment of Commerce and other parts of the Government to try to fos-
ter an export mentality in the minds of the American business
community. Only 10 percent of American firms even export at all,
and only 3 percent export to more than five countries around the
world.

These are the areas, Mr. Chairman and Senator Bingaman, and
other members of the committees, that we think differentiate the
proposals we make today from those of the administration and the
others you have before you. We think they are essential elements
of a comprehensive competitiveness strategy and we commend
them to you.

Thank you very much.
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The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. Before we go to our next
witness, we have had other members join us and I want to call on
them for any opening comments they want to make.

Congressman Cox, let me welcome you here to the Senate Bank-
ing, Housing, and Urban Affairs committee room and let me invite
you to make any opening comment you want to make, and then I'll
do the same with the colleagues here.

CHRISTOPHER COX, U.S. REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS
FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA

Representative Cox. Thank you, Senator. I'll be very bi'.ef.
One of the reasons I wantod to be sure to attend this morning

was to hear not only the report that you're making on the merits,
but also to hear whatever discussion you would care to engage in
concerning President Clinton's plan to terminate your existence. Al-
legedly, some of the charter of your outfit is duplicative of what
President Clinton hopes to do with other people inside the White
House. And because of that impending threat to your existence,
which is either well-advised or not, I wanted to hear from all sides
on the subject. So, in addition to the very important merits of the
report that you're giving, I hope that at some time during the
course of the morning, we can get to that as well.

Mr. BERGSTEN. Mr. Chairman, if I could, I'd like to respond di-
rectly to that.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes, sure.
Mr. BERGSTEN. We, too, were a bit surprised to see in the docu-

ments that were submitted after the President announced his pro-
gram on February 17, the proposal to eliminate this Council. So I
called two of the central players in the administration who devel-
oped their economic program, Dr. Laura Tyson, the Chairman of
the Council of Economic Advisers, Alice Rivlin, the Deputy Director
of the Office of Management and Budget, who put the document to-
gether.

I think it would be fair to say that they both expressed horror
when they learned, as they did only from my phone calls, that the
proposal was there. There had been no discussion of that issue at
the policy level, and they both indicated absolutely no intention to
eliminate, or propose to the Congress, which created this Council,
to eliminate this Council.

As the Chairman said, we have been working closely with mem-
bers of the administration. Most recently yesterday, I had a long
discussion with Secretary Reich about some aspects of their pro-
gram. So I think it's fair to say that ii, the rush of putting their
budget documents together, several things crept in that were not
intended. We are therefore proceeding on the assumption not only
that our current report will be helpful and widely used by the ad-
ministration, but that we will continue in the future.

Indeed, in an effort to shorten my remarks this morning, I did
not mention that we are planning to set up five new subcouncils,
play the role of competitiveness ombudsmen that the Congress
asked us to play in authorizing us originally, as we now have this
blueprint and detailed report as the basis for doing so.

Representative Cox. With the Senators' indulgence, I wonder if
I might just finish this up right now.
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The CHAIRMAN. Your opening comment?
Representative Cox. Well, just to respond with a question. How

much money might the Clinton administration hope to save by get-
ting rid of the Council?

Mr. BERGSTEN. If they totally abolish the Council, they would
save $1.2 million per year. We are testifying before the House Ap-
propriations Subcommittee on Thursday. We have proposed a cut
in our requested appropriation as part of our modest contribution
to the overall budget correction program, which we think is essen-
tial. But total abolition of the Council, I have to say, would not ex-
actly balance the budget.

The CHAIRMAN. We can come back to that. Let me share with
Congressman Cox my own understanding of what I think may have
happened. And that is, it may have been an error in the budget
document that was submitted. I think the item that was being pro-
posed to be put out of business was the Quayle Council on Com-
petitiveness, as opposed to this organization. What happened was
that probably in the haste of putting the documents together, they
got the wrong title of the organization. I can't attest to that under
oath, but that's my belief as to what happened.

Senator Moseley-Braun, would you like to make an opening com-
ment?

OPENING COMMENT OF SENATOR CAROL MOSELEY-BRAUN
Senator MOSELEY-BRAUN. Mr. Chairman, I have an opening com-

ment, but I'd just as soon file that for the record and ask Mr.
Bergsten a couple of questions if this is the appropriate time to do
that.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, let me go ahead and get comments from
anybody else that hasn't had a chance to do so. I think if we start
too far down the questions, unless it's on this other topic that wasjust raised

Senator MOSELEY-BRAUN. No, sir. It's on part of his testimony.
He piqued my interest on a couple of points and I wanted to ask
him in detail.

The CHAIRMAN. I see. If you'll permit me, I think what I'd like
to do is go ahead and get all of the statements on the record and
then we can do that.

Senator MOSELEY-BRAUN. That's fine.
The CHAIRMAN. We've got Senator Wofford here, who also serves

as one of the subcouncil members in the training area. Let me in-
vite you to make an opening comment and then we'll go to Mr.
Araskog.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR HARRIS WOFFORD
Senator WOFFORD. Let me just thank you for letting me partici-

pate this morning. I am only doing it partially because our Envi-
ronment Committee is holding a hearing at this very moment on
the North American Free Trade Agreement, which I know is of in-
terest to our witnesses here, including our Pennsylvania colleague,
Lynn Williams.

I had the privilege of serving on the training subcouncil, one of
a number of people there that put in their time extra, as a lot of
people did around that table. I was very impressed with the work
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of that group you assembled, volunteers interested in that subject.
And our report, I think, is very useful and pertinent. I look forward
to studying all cf the reports of the Council and to hearing as much
of the testimony as I can today. And I hope, Mr. Chairman, that
your interpretation of what happened on which Competitiveness
Council is going to be eliminated is correct.

Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. Mr. Araskog, we're pleased to have

you here and let me again acknowledge your stewardship as a cor-
porate CEO in speaking out on these very important national is-
sues.

STATEMENT OF RAND V. ARASKOG, CHAIRMAN, ITT
CORPORATION, NEW YORK CITY, NY

Mr. ARASKOG. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, members of the com-
mittee. When I spoke to you about a year ago, I think I started off
by saying that I was very dubious about whether the Council
should stay in existence after its first report, and that I felt what
we had done up to that point was sufficient. But I went on to say
that because of the interaction that we had with the representa-
tives of labor and Government, I thought it was worth continuing
for another year to see if we came up with something that was
really useful.

I remember at the meeting, one of the Senators at the time say-
ing, "well, your report is great, but you told us about things we al-
ready know and haven't been able to do anything about." And I
think that may very well be so today. I really would not for 1
minute try to d.efend the existence of this Competitiveness Council
unless all of you really feel it's giving you something.

If it isn't, I'm wasting my time, which, like you, I have a mini-
mum of. So you really have to make a determination as to whether
we are genuinely contributing or not. Even if it's only $1 million,
I'd just as soon save it. I am sure that you would want to save $1
million at every single place you could. And I think one of the prob-
lems that you hear about all the time about the Senate and about
the House, and even about the executive branch, is, what's $1 mil-
lion? What's $100 million? Now we're adding up the budget in tril-
lions. So we'll have at it and you have at it, and whatever the re-
sult is, it's perfectly fine with us.

Fred has covered the overall area very well. What I would really
like to focus on is the competitiveness area and the jobs area. I
don't want to strike a discordant note of programs that have been
proposed by the administration because I think, overall, the Amer-
ican people are enthusiastic about what's going on.

Senator Riegle, I'm somewhat dubious of economic models, even
from the State of Michigan. I hope those three economists are
right.

But I want to talk about the competitiveness for a minute and
jobs. Incentive in America is extremely important, whether it's in-
centive to get off of welfare rolls or incentive to do better in the
job that you have, and in doing better, to be rewarded for it, and
to contribute to society in a meaningful way. As I said a year ago,
corporations have a basic responsibility to create jobs. That that re-
sponsibility had gotten lost in takeovers and restructurings and fi-
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nancial engineering, Wall Street maneuvers. All of a sudden, the
people making most of the money were in the wrong part of the
business, not the part of creating products and services for people.

You responded favorably to those remarks as did Lynn Williams.
I think he was a little bit surprised at first, but I do think job cre-
ation is a fundamental reason for business.

The CHAIRMAN. You said job creation in America, as I remember.
Mr. ARASKOG. Right.
The CHAIRMAN. In America, not somewhere else.
Mr. ARASKOG. That's right, here. If we create them elsewhere at

the same time, good for us. The main thing is to create jobs here.
Now, the business of job creation involves people and business
leaders. And somehow, what's worrying me about some of the dia-
log that's going on is that Government and the people are united
in our thinking. The relationship between people and Government
is accepted. But at the same time, there is a perception that some
sort of division between people and business seems to be developing
or has developed in the past. I hope we don't start to see this here,
that business is somehow unrelated to people.

There is a lot of talk about jobs, about how the Government can
create jobs by appropriating money and starting construction
projects, either at the State, local or Federal level. Industry doesn't
appropriate money; it makes profit. It conducts sales programs, and
as a result creates jobs.

One of the things that does concern me about the current pro-
gram, and I've expressed it during our Council meetings, is the
tendency to expect that we're going to move financial resources
from corporations and from individuals to the public sector, and
that the public sector is going to do a better job creating jobs than
the private sector.

It is hard to argue that we are going to increase American com-
petitiveness by increasing Btu taxes on such industries as you
have, Senator Murray, in the State of Washington where compa-
nies produce paper, pulp, and other forest products. The Btu tax
would bring significant increased costs for companies that have to
compete worldwide, an increase in the tax itself by 2 percent. As
you all know, because of our current trade balance, are having
trouble competing internationally. We are hampered by increases
in taxes because of lack of deductibility or increasing nondeduct-
ibility of business expenses which affects many industries, includ-
ing our tourist and hotel industry.

Overall, I haven't found anything in the current plan that is real-
ly better than what we have now with respect to increasing the
competitiveness of business. Now you can argue that the personal
taxes and the increase in personal taxes and its contribution to the
Federal Government is positive. And I am certainly not going to
argue the personal tax area at all here today.

I think, basically, what's being done is to strive for fairness.
What I hope is that we do not harm initiative by telling young peo-
ple, who didn't make a lot of money in the 1980's, that in the
1990's, now they're going to be expected to pay significant taxes if
they earn over $100,000 a year.

$100,000 in the State of Nevada, the State of New Mexico, or the
State of Wyoming, is a lot of money, $100,000 in New York City
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is a livable wage, because the tax rate in New York City today,
with the new Federal tax, will go well over 50 percent. There's a
newspaper calculation that anyone earning over $100,000 in New
York is working until May 15 for somebody else, not himself. That
date could go to about August 1.

One thing, too, I wouloi certainly recommend to you and obvi-
ously to the President, and to others is that these tax increases
should be postponed until the economy is coming along better. Cer-
tainly it should not be tetroactive to the first of the year, or even
effective in the month of August or September, when these taxes
are probably going to be approved. A lot of people aren't going to
see much on their payroll check at all, if the taxes are retroactive.

So on the competitiveness side, I think we've got a lot of thinking
to do. I'm not sure the current program is going to increase com-
petitiveness. That's the responsibility of this Council to report to
you and that's what I'm reporting.

On governance, I think what's going on in this country is excel-
lent. I hope the pendulum, frankly, 'doesn't go too far and that
every retired CEO sitting on a board doesn't want to take over
from the guy who's running the company.

I think it can go too far, but I think the pension funds and the
mutual fundsMr. Regan represents a significant onehave really
put the corporate boards' feet to the fire. And the boards are doing
similarly with CEO's. Frankly, I am not concerned about the gov-
ernance function.

Now what about, finally, this Council? Let me go back to one
other point on jobs. Theres a lot of furor now in the United States
about immigration, related to the bombing in Manhattan, the situ-
ation in Haiti, and the concern of Americans in general about their
fellow man. This is an attitude which I think is phenomenal and
which I do not witness it in our activities in Europe, Asia, Latin
America, and elsewhere.

We are the most generous Nation on immigration you can imag-
ine, but I'm not sure that we should bring more unqualified, un-
trained people in given the current economic environment. But that
is a humanitarian issue that you play a principal role in deciding.

On whether this group goes forward or not, let me say that I care
about the new issues in the sense that I'm patriotic. I don't like
being called unpatriotic because I happen to be a CEO. I believe
very much in this country. And if we can help by working on tort
reform, which is a crucial issue, on social problems undermining
the Nation's competitiveness, like drugs, on creating high perform-
ance work places, if we can help there, and it's your determination
that we can, and the President's, we should stay in existence.

So, if we can add to what we've done so far, we should. The
P.-esident is doing things with his new Cabinet the way he thinks
1E; should do them. He's been elected to do that, and he has a
Democratic Congress to support him. If, in your judgment, we're
telling you things you already know, then if we're not-helping, and
by all means, put us out of our misery. If we are helping, then
we.re delighted and I'll continue to stay with this committee.

Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.
Mr. Regan, we'd like to hear from you now, please.
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STATEMENT OF EDWARD V. REGAN, COMPTROLLER, STATE OF
NEW YORK, NEW YORK, NY

Mr. REGAN. I thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members of the
committee.

I endorse Rand Araskog's comments about the value of the com-
mittee. I have to suggest that if you look at the talent to my right
and to my left, the cost/benefit ratio, I think, for Americans is very
much in their favor. So I think on the merits, we have contributed
and should stay helping you and helping the country. The politics
is for somebody else.

I remember, Mr. Chairman, last year, you and I had a brief dis-
cussion and I said that when I walked the streets of Buffalo last
year at 8 percent unemployment, the mood was far gloomier than
when I walked the streets of Buffalo in the mid-1970's, at 12 and
13 percent unemployment, and I suggested the same was undoubt-
edly occurring to you in Detroit and other cities. And that is be-
cause the Nation has very much of a long-term problem and that,
while perhaps a number of our political colleagues didn't recognize
it, the American public sure did.

Stagnation, economic sclerosis, is very much a part of the Amer-
ican psyche. And if you were speaking to a Rotary or a Kiwanis or
a Chamloer of Commerce group and you, as a speaker, didn't. men-
tion it, the audience was sure to bring it up, a decided change from
just a few years before. So the public understood it, that the Amer-
ican dreamthat their children would do better than theyhad se-
riously eroded.

I don't think at that point the politicians, all of them, understood
it. The public did. And the trap was set. The trap.was sprung on
election day. No question about that in my mind. Now everybody
knows, and we're in for a sea change. This committee and this
hearing and our report, I'd like to think, is very much part of that
change.

You had a President, in both his campaign and in his focus in
the first couple of months in office, who understands and who is
leading. You had one of the candidates who ran a very unique cam-
paign on these very issues and who continues to inform America
as at least to his views on the economy. So the change is there. We
all know that we've had a long-term problem, and my suggestion
and belief is that the cure will also be a long time in coming.

STAT scores and other indicia of our erosion, Mr. Riegle, oc-
curred in the mid-1970's. It's been with us for a long timeproduc-
tivity, decline in real wages, decline in educatinn scores. It's been
with us now for 20 years. The 1980's will look like a minor adjust-
ment when we step back and look at the big picture, and an aber-
ration as such. The decline and the erosion was there, as our report
comments and as you so commented, too.

I believe the cure will be a long time in coming, too. We want
to have Government set the stage to create wealth, is really what
we're after here. There is an overcapacity in this country in office
buildings and shopping plazas and automobile factories, and there's
a tremendous debt load. Both of this will take long, years and
years, to wash out of our system.

And while I endorse investment tax credits and the like, the
problem is empty office buildings and empty factories. And until we
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get a situation where there is deterioration in our physical plant,
where we need new plant and equipment, until then, I don't really
think that we're going to be positioned for growth. I do believe that
that will occur, and occur eventually. Maybe as Fred says, and as
we suggest, at the end of this decade.

But it's with us and it isn't going to be cured instantly. You can
add to that that taxes are up, whether we need them or not, and
I happen to believe we need some of them, perhaps all. They do
dampen economic growth. No matter which side of the fence you're
on on taxes, that fact stands out. And I also believe that when you
eliminate or moderate, I should say, the stimulus of deficit spend-
ing, you also dampen the economy.

Again, building for the future, but clearly dampening the poten-
tial for current economic growth. So we have a long haul in front
of us. And what you're doing this year I just think is superb and
I hope, again, to lead in that direction. I hope again we can make
a contribution. Let me conclude just on two factors, both of which
need at least some discussion.

One is interest rates. Down they went. And the stimulus from an
interest rate decline is just something. I think Secretary Bentsen
had a wonderful equation which we adopt, which would indicate
that just the decline we've had this calendar year is like a $100 bil-
lion a year, the equivalent of a $100 billion a year Government-
generated stimulus in the economy, and I happen to agree with
him, that a one-point decline in interest rates does do that for our
economy.

I think another surprise, and I will just deal with this and if
you'd like to talk about it, we can, and then we'll just chat a bit
about the interest rates and I'll wrap up, is something that Rand
Araskog mentioned. And that is the change in shareholder attitude,
corporate board attitude and, as a direct result, CEO attitude in
achieving corporate performance. From last year to this year, that
has been a very significant change in the country all for the good.

Back to interest rates. They're down for three reasons. Primarily
is that the American public and the markets have credibility in you
and the President. If the markets and the public thought for an in-
stant that you weren't serious, and the President wasn't serious
about getting a hold of the deficit and about ending gridlock, which
I think is much a factor in the decline of interest rates as anything
else, that at long last, we're going to achieve agreed-upon goals in
this country.

If they didn't believe in you and in what the President is doing,
interest rates wouldn't have dropped. I think that's the fundamen-
tal fact. There is confidence in the country that I certainly, as a
working politician, haven't seen in years and years.

Second, obviously, inflation is down. Inflation, when it goes up,
stimulates almost instantly interest rate climb. When it goes down,
it takes 10 years for it to wash out of the system. We really don't
believe it. And at long last, we're looking back at 1979, 1980 and
1981 and saying, well, it's over and we've got leaders in the coun-
try, both in Congress and in the White House, that are going to
keep it over. I think that's a very important part. I also would have
to say, in spite of the survey which I read, too, that the markets
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see not a strong recovery, and that, for better or for worse, keeps
interest rates down, too.

Caution. The minute the public sees any one of the big spending
items going out of control, you're going to see a turnaround in their
attitude. And the papers, the media will pounce instantly if the
health-related spending starts to break through targets. It will be
devastating. It will be a trap of a different sort set, unfortunately,
for the country.

One that I'm concerned about, and that Fred mentioned, there is
not enough focus on long-term investment. Now maybe that is a di-
rect result of all of us being concerned about the first serious at-
tack in decades on the deficit and how we will do it and when we
will do it, on job stimulation, getting the budget through, and the
like. But the fact of the matter, this is a long haul, and the fact
of the matter is that private investment is the thing that will pull
us out. Productivity is the magic bullet, but underneath that is pri-
vate investment.

I believe we do need more spent on infrastructure, public infra-
structure. I'm sorry that the infrastructure debate, whether how
much and when, has become a debate of stimulants and pork bar-
rel, rather than a debate of long-term investment. That's what it's
gotten bogged down in, is that the Governors and the mayors won't
spend the money and Congress won't spend the money well, rather
than that public investment inevitably and invariably spurs private
investment. That's the fact and that's where the debate belongs.

So if your two budget committees have found additional cuts, I
would not put them in deficit reduction, much as I believe that
should be done. But I believe you can't pull that plug too fast. You
do pull a stimulant out of the economy. And I would put it for their
budget cuts into infrastructure and job training and education,
such as our report does recommend, because that is where we real-
ly build and really get ourselves poised as a Nation.

I think the public understand this. They are very tuned in. And
that if they see long-term, solid investment in education, training
and public infrastructure, you're going to see again a very positive
reaction. If they see short-term job stimulant and pork barrel de-
bates, you will find an entirely different reaction, my instincts tell
me, from your own constituents.

So we have a long-term problem in this country and this commit-
tee, and I'd like to think our group, in a very minor way, but cer-
tainly you, ladies and gentlemen, are poised to take the country
into the new years where we really create the ability to generate
wealth for the people that we all represent.

Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Regan. I appreciate your com-

ments very much, and your leadership as well.
Mr. Williams, we're pleased to have you here, and we'd like to

hear from you now.

STATEMENT OF LYNN R. WILLIAMS, PRESIDENT, UNITED
STEELWORKERS OF AMERICA, PITTSBURGH, PA

Mr. WILLIAMS. Well, thank you, Senator, and Senators, I really
appreciate the opportunity to be with this group and that you're
here to involve yourselves in this discussion.
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My remarks will focus this morning on what the Council's rec-
ommendations means for people. Competitiveness and, more spe-
cifically, the Council's overall goal of doubling labor productivity
growth, is the key to the size and quality of life of our middle class.
Wage rates closely track labor productivity. As real wages have de-
clined in the last 20 years, so have the fortunes of our middle class
and workers in general.

Even if their overall standard of living has not declined, working
families have found themselves running and working harder just to
stay in place. The key to keeping alive the American dream of gen-
eration after generation increases in living standards lies in
strengthening wages. And the key to higher wages lies in stronger
productivity growth.

The Council's recommendations aim to raise productivity growth
by improving the way we outfit our work force for economic com-
petition. All of our recommendations have one thing in common
they leverage the capabilities and increase the value of American
labor.

Our strategy listed a number of basic principles, among which
was the realization that unions, as the workers' own organizations,
must be enlisted as full participants in developing, designing, and
bringing about a new culture of workplace organization and human
resource development.

Where a workplace environment is soured by an antiworker orga-
nization attitude, it is difficult to envision the commitment to sub-
stantive changes which our report recommends.

Indeed, the systemic changes inducing a transformation of the
education and training of workers, a key to competitiveness in the
global economy, recognizes that public and private resources will
more effectively be deployed if we build real partnerships between
business and labor.

Perhaps the recommendations with the most immediate effect on
American workers are those in the area of training. As chairman
of our training subcouncil, I would like to take a few minutes to
focus on these proposals. I have already mentioned the central sta-
tistic that real wages in the United States have been declining for
20 years. But this overall trend masks the fact that the drop has
been far faster for the bottom two-thirds of wage earners.

Since 1979, the share of full-time workers earning poverty-level
wages has jumped by more tloan 50 percent. As a result, the gap
between erich and poor has been growing. It is greater today for
American males than at any point since 1940.

Employees without college degrees have borne the brunt of these
trends. Only college-educated workers have increased income since
1979. Everyone else's have fallen. In short, we have created two
wage tracks: high incomes and great opportunity for those able to
get a good education; low wages and limited opportunities for the
75 percent of high school students who will not graduate from col-
lege.

Our competitors invest substantially more to develop the skills of
their workers, particularly those of noncollege graduates. Two-
thirds of the German workforce have completed an extensive ap-
prenticeship program compared to less than two-tenths of 1 percent
in the United States.
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Japanese firms put secondary school graduates through intensive
training programs which are just the beginning of a lifetime of
work-based learning. Overall, the United States spends 0.17 per-
cent of gross domestic product on employment and training, while
France spends four times as much.

There is no optimal amount of national investment in work force
training which will guarantee substantially higher productivity.
However, it is clear that the United States is underinvesting. In
both Germany and Japan, the bottom two-thirds of wage earners
have boosted productivity faster than their American counterparts.
In turn, this has contributed to stronger wage growth and more eq-
uitable income distribution. America must respond to this chal-
lenge. For these reasons, the training Subcouncil has proposed re-
forms in four main areas.

First, building a better, more streamlined training system. The
General Accounting Office has determined that there are 125 dif-
ferent, often poorly coordinated, Federal employment and training
programs administered by no less than 14 agencies. The Council
recommends the creation of a network of local human resources de-
velopment boards to serve as "one-stop shopping" for people seek-
ing training services. National occupational skill standards should
also be established to focus the training efforts of both stueents
and employers. The United States is the only industrialized Nation
without a formal system for developing and disseminating skill
standards.

Two, encouraging continual skills upgrading on the job. Many ob-
stacles prevent firms, especially small- and medium-sized enter-
prises, from investing more in the development of their workers.
Two of the biggest are concerns about employee turnover and cost.
The Subcouncil identified two options to help overcome these hur-
dles.

First, institute a 1.5 percent of payroll training guarantee which
would require firms with at least 50 workers to invest 11/2 percent
of payroll in developing the skills of their employees, or pay the
equivalent into a national training fund.

And B, create a program of training grants for firms, unions, and
consortia, coordinated with existing State modernization and cus-
tomized training programs and financed through general revenues
or a very small payroll tax.

In addition, individual workers, like firms, face obstacles to skills
upgrading. Present Federal efforts on their behalf are limited. One
problem is the narrowness of the tax deduction for job-related
training expenses. The job-related requirement benefits managers
with their broadly defined job descriptions, and discriminates
against front-line shop floor workers. Therefore, the Subcouncil
proposed broadening the tax deduction to include skills which
would promote long-run employment security.

Three, integrating school and work for high school students. A
third of our high school graduates drift for over a decade between
jobs having little career potential. At the same time, our employers
lament the lack of qualified young workers.

The Subcouncil endorsed a range of efforts to help communities
strengthen their school-to-work transition programs, including the
provision of incentives to employers and unions to participate in
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apprenticeship and other programs, creation of a National Youth
Service Corps, and allocation of a small portion of Federal economic
revitalization and public works funding to youth apprenticeship.

Four, strengthening the capacity of workers to adapt to change
by providing generous dislocated worker assistance. The Subcouncil
recommended the creation of a Comprehensive Worker Adjustment
Program, backed by secure and adequate funding. The program
should offer improved job search assistance, adequate income sup-
port during longer- term retraining, a wage supplement to help
workers return to work faster without suffering severe income
drops, and, in the absence of universal health insurance, some de-
gree of interim health care coverage. The challenges of dislocation
cannot be avoided, nor should workers, firms and society bear the
substantial costs of job losses.

We have proposed in our Subcouncil report that Congress and
the administration take a dramatic step forward, enhancing the
benefits available to dislocated workers, among which is the income
support feature of trade adjustment assistance which is essential
for longer-term training.

With the possible advent of a NAFTA settlement and a new
GATT agreement, the features of TAA need to be upgraded and its
scope expanded to include at least those affected by environmental
requirements and defense down-sizing.

Finally, I would like to say a word or two on the subject of the
budget deficit. As president of the United Steelworkers of America,
I see deficit reduction as a means to the end of boosting capital in-
vestment, not as an end in itself. That is why I support the Coun-
cil's deliberate and balanced proposal to implement immediately a
program to cut the deficit in half over 4 years and to perform a
mid-course review before deciding how far to go in the second stage
of deficit reduction. I am not convinced that moving more rapidly
to budget surplus, as suggested by some, is necessary to raise na-
tional saving and investment. In fact, it might hurt saving and in-
vestment by undermining economic growth.

The Council's report attempts to indicate how Government policy
could improve our international economic competitiveness and
standard of living. I believe these recommendations could form the
basis of a successful economic strategy for the United States over
the course of the next generation.

I'd like, if I might, just to comment on two of the issues that
have been raised. In terms of the continuing life or not of this
Council, I would like to weigh in on the side that I believe the
Council has been useful, although, obviously, that's for all of you
to judge, not for us to judge ourselves. But I think it's been a very
useful exercise in bringing together the different constituencies in
the country and I think we've been able to find a remarkable de-
gree of consensus, although not, obviously, an entire consensus.

I don't say this from the point of view of a person looking for
something to do. I personally find working with a friendly adminis-
tration much more demanding than working with a hostile one. It
requires us to have ideas from time to time, not simply to be ob-
structionists. So it's not that I 3eek employment or anything like
that.
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Second, I'd like to say how enthusiastic I am personally, and I
think essentially the Council is, although my colleaguesthis
sounds a little bit like a Council meeting this morning. We have
different ways of emphasizing those matters that concern us. But
the thrust, in my mind, of our report a year ago was that America
should have a competitiveness strategy, that we should have some
kind of, you'll forgive the word, some kind of a plan or something
about knowing how to proceed.

And I am personally most enthusiastic that the new administra-
tion has indeed put forward a strategy and put forward a plan. I
think all of us can find elements in it that we would prefer to be
a little different than they are. But overall, I think the American
people, in their response, have indicated the great encouragement
they feel, and I certainly share in that, that we have an adminis-
tration in place that has a sense of direction, has a focus on these
issues.

I hope that our Council will be able to continue and be able to
contribute to that sense of strategy and sense of direction which is
so refreshing.

Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Williams.
I want to go into the question period. We've got members here.
Senator Domenici, did you have a brief opening comment you

want to make and then I'd like to go to the questions. The same
thing with Senator Bennett. Did either of you have a brief opening
comment you'd want to make? We'd take that now.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR PETE V. DOMENICI
Senator DOMENIC!. Mr. Chairman, I wouldn't have done it, but

I don't think I would necessarily be here when you get to me on
questions because I can't be here but another 20 or 25 minutes. So
could I take just a couple of minutes?

The CHAIRMAN. By all means.
Senator DOMENIC!. Let me first suggest that I don't intend today

to offer a series of constructive, what I would consider to be con-
structive criticisms of the President's plan on the economic front,
although I would merely make one point. Two points. I think it was
said by almost everyone that it's very important that the American
public not give up on this being a major deficit reduction package.
I think everybody agrees with that, whether we like the compo-
nents or not.

I would just like you all to know because you work very hard on
competitiveness. I don't believe an economic reform competitiveness
package will work if it has the following two ingredients.

One, for all of the domestic spending of our country, all of the
entitlements and all of the appropriated accounts, when you finally
add up the pluses and the minuses, you will have reduced that part
of the American budget, which is two-thirds of the budget, you will
have reduced it. by the sum total of $7 billion over 5 years.

Now put that $7 billion in domestic cuts net up alongside of $295
billion net, acknowledged in the l)udget hearings of new taxes.
Much of the new taxes are retroactive to the beginning of this year.
I believe it has a very, very high probability, No. 1, of not helping
the economy grow and second, I am absolutely convinced that it
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will not get the deficit under control because the major growth
components of this budget are not touched.

So that, Mr. Regan, when you speak of entitlements, the truth
of the matter is, there's about $60 billion in Medicare constraints,
but they are not reforms. They are merely saying, don't pay the
doctors and providers as much year by year. So I, frankly, am very
doubtful, that this plan will, No. 1, control the deficit. And No. 2,
will cause economic growth..

Now my last point is that all of you seem to agree, and I have
read some of wriat you have read, Mr. Williams, and I compliment
you for targeting it. One of the big problems with America is that
American corporate management is not given the luxury and privi-
lege of investing for long-term returns, boecause the pressure is to
get returns right now. And that is because of the tax structure of
the United States.

One can run around and try to say, let's make them more re-
sponsive. But if you're making them more responsive to a market
that is not responsive to our long-term growth, it doesn't help
much. I think that you should be commended for the report which
says that the income tax system of our country doesn't work and
that, as an extreme option, that we should substitute a consump-
tion-based tax, and that is a consumption-based income tax for the
current income tax.

I call to your attention and to the committee's attention that the
CSIS Strengthening of America report chaired by Senator Nunn
and myself does a lot of the things that you have been recommend-
ing. It finds serious fault with the tax structure that double-taxes
dividends, that gives corporate management a great break incen-
tive to have stock values go up based upon current dividend avail-
ability, where our competitors aren't nearly as concerned about
dividends and current performance, but have the luxury of having
their stock values based upon long-term performance as evaluated
by a whole different set of analysts than analyze ours today for our
pension funds andwho control our stock market now. Pension
funds and the third-party intermediaries own American corpora-
tions. There is nothing personal about it. There is nothing long
term about it. It's how good is it right now?

Until we change that, in my opinion, what you have been asking
for is not going to happen. That is, that there be more investment
in the American private sector and that much of that be in long-
term investments instead of short-term. That will not happen just
because we say, Mr. President of IBM, change your attitudes. He
cannot change his attitude. He can't change his attitude, because
his stock is predicatedit predicates his future and his company's
future and stock value is predicated on the wrong thing, because
the tax incentives are in the wrong plack and reward the wrong be-
havior.

So I would hope that we would not get as much tax imposed now
under this plan. If I were advising the President and he wanted
$295 billion in new taxes, I'd say at least do it in two pieces so that
you insist that Congress get health care costs under control before
you put the tax on. Health care costs are not under control. They
are the one expenditures that causes the deficit to go out of controL
Our President has said that. If he said it once, he said it 50 times
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in his campaign. And yet, when you look at the package, if you put
the tax on rig t now, $295 billion retroactive, and you do not have
a plan for controlling health care costs, I just don't think that's
going to work and I think when the market finds out about it, it
isn't going to be too good.

It's sort of saying, Mr. Regan, that when they're going to find out
that this is the facts, it's the fact that you said we hope it didn't
happen, but it is a fact.

I thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Bennett, did you want to make a com-

ment now or wait for the questions?
OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR ROBERT F. BENNETT

Senator BENNETT. Let me apologize to the committee for having
to come in late and draw a quick parallel with why I was late. I
was down in the Energy and Natural Resources Committee, where
we were talking about the Mining Act. And it's a microcosm of,
think, the major issues that we have to address here.

Senator Bumpers wants to amend the mining law to increase
revenue to the Federal Government in this time of deficit difficulty,
by saying, well, let's make people pay a royalty on the material
that they take from the public lands. It's only fair. It's public land.
Therefore, the public should benefit and not just the mining compa-
nies. And that's an issue that Senator Bumpers feels very passion-
ately about.

Those of us who are from the Western States are pointing out,
wait a minute. Most of these operations are marginal, at best. You
put another 8 to 12 percent on gross, in a world economy, you've
just priced them out of existence. Jobs will disappear. Unemploy-
ment compensation charges will go up. Instead of increasing Fed-
eral revenue, this will decrease Federal revenue.

Now I don't want to rehash the arguments back and forth here,
but this is a demonstration of the kinds of issues that this group
has to face. And the only comment that I've made again and again
and make it here, is that we must recognize that the economy is
not a mathematical model, where you say, OK, let's put on such a
such percentage of this activity and it will yield x-amount. The
mathematics proves it. The economy is an organism and when you
put some kind of antibody into one part of the organism, it affects
the other and the whole performance is affected.

That's why I'm delighted to see the kind of emphasis you're plac-
ing on training and education. In my opinion, education is the long-
term survival issues in this country because if our work force is not
capable of competing globally, we will end up a second-claSs nation.
We will end up like the British, with a great heritage and a great
past to talk about. But being left behind in the competitive pres-
sures of the future.

So, Mr. Chairman, I applaud the group. I'm delighted to be here.
I apologize for not having been here through all of the activity, but
hope that as we talk about these competitive issues, we can always
think of the economy as an organism rather than a mathematical
model and realize that sometimes it's easy to say, well, we could
do this and produce this kind of a percentage increase, and then
end up 5 years later realizing that we'd hurt ourselves and pro-
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duced a net revenue decrease by some of the things that we did in
a short-sighted fashion. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Senator Bennett.
Let me say for the committee, we've checked with OMB this

morning and they've informed us that the earlier budget document
that was raised by Congressman Cox was a mistake. It was meant
to address the Quayle Council on Competitiveness. They've indi-
cated that they're sending us a letter to that effect, just to nail that
down, and that the budget document which is going to be released
next week will correct that error. So I think that answers that
question.

Let me go to yesterday's New York Times. And I trust that most
of you had a chance to see it. There's a front-page story that says,
"New Jobs Lack the Old Security in a Time of 'Disposable Work-
ers." It's a dateline, Toledo, OH, story, but it's very well done. And
I'm going to just read a few paragraphs from it because I want to
juxtapose what appears to be happening out there with what
you've all laid out here today in terms of where do we go from here
and how long does it take us to get there?

I think it's fine to have the year 2000 as a target date for certain
things, but in real time, we're trying to absorb these massive global
economic changes. I think we've somehow got to connect this strat-
egy up to now and not at some distant point in the future.

And I want to just read here just a little bit just to give this as
a predicate for a discussion on this point. It starts out, employment
agencies call them contingent workers, flexible workers, or assign-
ment workers. Some labor economists, by contrast, call them dis-
posable and throwaway workers. Whatever they're called, their
numbers are climbing. Federal figures are sketchy, but about half
the jobs people have laeen getting in the last year are part-time or
temporary or involve other unconventional arrangements. That is
up from less than a quarter of the new jobs a decade ago. So this
tracks these other long-term trends.

Most of these new jobs pay less than regular jobs and few come
with good benefits. The standard American job with a 40-hour work
week, medical benefits, and a pension at age 65, is on the wane.
The entire system is fragmented, says Labor Secretary Reich.

Audrey Friedman, an economist for Manpower, the big tem-
porary help company, said, "The labor market today, if you look at
it closely, provides almost no long-term secure jobs. It's a market
in motion."

Then if you go over to the inside, it says this. "Labor market spe-
cialists say the expanding nonunion retail stores, service busi-
nesses, and small manufacturers are the ones that do employ such
workers."

State officials report a smattering of offers of very good jobs re-
quiring high skills and years of experience and paying $12 to $20
an hour, few of those, ansi a surge in offers for low-skill, low-paying
jobs. And then they give two examples, and then I'll just finish up
with two other little paragraphs here.

The area's biggest new employer is the Meyer discount food and
department store chain, from Grand Rapids, MI, expanding, obvi-
ously, down into Ohio. It is hiring nearly 3,000 workers for its four
giant stores it is building here. Nearly all the jobs are part-time
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and the pay is $4.30 to $4.40 an hour, 5 cents to 15 cents more
than the Federal minimum wage.

The second biggest new employer is an air cargo company, Bur-
lington Air Express. Burlington will soon have more than 1,200
sorters working 3-hour shifts 5 days a week. The pay is $8 an hour
to start or $120 a week. Burlington's job advertisements say appli-
cants must "be able to lift 70 pounds consistently." Obviously, load-
ing things into these aircraft.

State officials say that companies have little choice but to pay
wages as low as their competitors.

And then I'm dropping down to the last paragraph. This is some-
one being quoted who is the manager of the Toledo branch of the
Ohio Bureau of Employment Services. He's been at it for several
years.

He makes the point, the past versus now. He said, opportunity,
that's the thing that was there in abundance when I was 18. He's
now 50, so he's looking back in time. But then he says this, and
I quote:

The whole middle of the job market is gone, the $8 an hour to $13 an hour jobs,
those middle, family supportive jobs we've lost.

And it goes on in this vein. It's a very long story. For the New
York Times to feature it on page 1 because the New York Times,
even though it's a national paper, can be very parochial and it's
nice to get them out to Toledo to take a look at what's happening
out in the rest of the country. But they've given this article a lot
of attention.

Let me tell you the problem that I see. I'm frankly more con-
cerned about the dimension of this epic change that we're caught
up in, these anemic productivity figures, this terrible trade deficit,
these huge structural fiscal deficits, the educational and training
deficit in terms of what we're finding. You point out that roughly
20 percent of the work force is functionally illiterate. It's in your
findings now.

I look at all of that and I say to myself, given the new President,
the new mood, hopefully breaking the gridlock and so forth, we're
going to now move into these things. We're going to try to
incentivize in a different way, try to get more private sector job cre-
ation going, which is obviously the key to it..

But I don't see the job creation happening. Even last month
when we got the high number on new jobs, it turns out that over
half of those were part-time jobs. In the State of Michigan, 89 per-
cent were part-time jobs. I think they fall into this category of the
kinds of jobs such as are cited in this article.

What I'd like to have you tell me is this. How do we bite into
this problem in a more immediate way? We've got all these people
out there right now that are trying to provide for themselves, pro-
vide for their families, get a little economic traction, fit into the
system. We've got a lot of workers coming out of GM, coming out
of IBM, coming out of the defense industries, coming out of banking
consolidations, and so forth, that are being thrown into a surplus
labor pool.

I don't know how many people ITT is hiring right now, and
maybe if you are hiring, you're one of the few big companies that
is. Most are not. In the name of productivity, everybody is squeez-
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ing down and you've got this enlarging pool of workers, some with
great skill, floating around, not getting reabsorbed. And what job
creation there is that's taking place in a significant amount, seems
to be essentially at the low end of the scale.

Now, how do we bit into this problem in terms of job growth over
the next 6 months, 12 months, 18 months, 24 months, 36 months?
Help me get that time period, the next 2 to 3 years into focus, and
then we'll move on to what happens after that, to the year 2000.

But how do we get some authentic job lift, private sector job lift
going at jobs that in fact can support a family and not just some-
thing that leaves you threadbare at the end of the week and you've
spent all your money just getting to and from work and eating, put-
ting a roof over your head.

Mr. Bergsten.
Mr. BERGSTEN. I do think, Mr. Chairman, that's exactly what our

whole report is aimed at. We have been deeply concerned with the
very problem that is underlined in that article. We highlighted
those structural charges in our recitation of the statistics, and you
have reiterated them.

Over the last 20 years, the average wage is down for a very large
majority of the work force. Lynn Wilhams elaborated on that.
Frankly, we don't see any alternative to adopting the kind of com-
prehenswe strateu that is included in our report and that I sum-
marized very briefly earlier. It's a multipronged problem. And it re-
quires, at one level, investment in the capabilities of the work
forcethe supply side of the equationand that means education
and training. As Lynn was saying on the training side, and as I
summarized very briefly on the education side, we are falling down
terribly.

The CHAIRMAN. But let me just stop you there. I can see that cat-
egory of undertrained, undercapable worker in terms of skills.
We've got a huge inventory of trained workers, people that have
come out of jobs where they had 20, 30 years of experience. We've
got a lot of people who have been through job retraining programs.
I got a letter from a guy the other day that's been through three
job retraining programs, has a graduate degree, and still can't find
a job. In other words, I can see the slice that has to do with the
worker that really doesn't have a marketable skill.

I'm seeing an even bigger problem, or at least a very large prob-
lem, of a whole lot of workers all across the country who have job
skills and can't fit into the economy. And the question is, can we
do something about that over the next 1, 2, 3 years? And if so,
what?

Mr. BERGSTEN. I was just first addressing the supply side, and
only let me make one more p, on that.

As Lynn observed, even a of workers who are well trained in
a given line of employment may have to retrain for a new line of
employment as the structure of the economy changes. That's the
issue of lifetime learning, the retraining of dislocated workers that
Lynn talked about. He has done a lot to develop thinking on that
issue, and his union has contributed greatly as well.

But then, critically, comes the demand side of the equation, the
side you are emphasming, that of creating the jobs themselves. I
guess that if we have any difference with you, Mr. Chairman and
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Ned Regan mentioned this earlier, it's on how fast one can turn
that around.

It is true that you can enact Government spending programs
that will create more temporary jobs on a short-term basis. The
President has proposed some, and they will have a social benefit.
No doubt about it.

But we thought about this long and hard in our group, and we
believe the problems are long-term and structural. And so if we ad-
dress those problems now, at least our way of thinking, then after
2 and 3 years we will start to have a better chance to create the
kind of jobs you want, in terms of both permanence and high
wages. That's why I emphasized in my remarks earlier today the
need to stimulate private investment, because, as you said, we
need to create private-sector jobs. That's going to require private
investment.

The CHAIRMAN. Should we have a huge private sector incentive?
Should we have a series of additional, say, tax incentives, tax ex-
penditures that are connected to job creation and employment?

Mr. BERGSTEN. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. And front-load an economic recovery where you

reabsorb? I mean, if you've got to retrain, re-educate, whatever, but
reabsorb your people. I'm not sure that we can afford a strategy
that allows millions of people out there to kind of drift along until,
finally, they're able to somehow attach themselves to a job system
that is indifferent to them now and, in some respects, just not re-
sponsive to their requirement to employ their skills.

Mr. BERGSTEN. Rand hires and Lynn organizes, so they can
probably

The CHAIRMAN. Let's go to Rand.
Mr. BERGSTEN. Let me say one thing. The simple answer to your

question is yes. And that's why we suggest a much more ambitious
program than the President has proposed to stimulate private in-
vestment in equipment. That creates jobs. It creates high-wage and
high-skilled jobs.

We wouldn't do it, frankly, on a temporary basis, as the Presi-
dent's proposal does, because there's a lot of evidence that the plan-
ning horizon of companies is 2 years and more. Rand ought to talk
about this. If you do it on a temporary basis, you may not get very
much of a result. We want to raise the level of investment in the
economy on a permanent basis. That is what we think will create
jobs for the long run.

The CHAIRMAN. Let me just finish up with this and we'll go to
the colleagues.

Mr. ARASKOG. Well, Senator Bennett started to say it, and I'd
like to emphasis the point. We try to run too much of this country
with taxes. An example is the tax you referred to, such as putting
special taxes on the forest products industry. Trying to tax industry
to pay for the Federal bureaucracy, which is where a lot of it goes,
is a real problem.

In New York, our company owns hotels. We've been employing
people, Senator Riegle, in the hotel area. We're famous for the time
in Chicago when we had only 1,000 positions for the 10,000 people
standing in line.

The C1HAIRMAN. I remember.
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Mr. ARASKOG. We're even more famous in Australia. There, un-
fortunately, we also opened a hotel in the middle of a recession,
hired a lot of people and trained them.

But in New York City, we now have a 21 percent tax on hotel
rooms over $100. This does more damage to jobs than we can imag-
ine. These are jobs that have health care related to them. They're
permanent jobs. They're mainly not these part-time jobs. But be-
cause someone up in Albany decided they needed more tax money
to support that structure up there, we now are boycotted by the
American Convention Association in New York City. Conventions
we could get are going to Chicago. They're going to Washington.
They're going to Las Vegas. Primarily because of taxes.

I just wish that we could reverse the process, but I don't know
how we can. We put luxury taxes on yachts and put a whole bunch
of people out of business and lost a lot of jobs, and we thought it
was great because, boy, we're taxing rich people.

We did it in New Jersey with truck taxes and we then found out
everybody ran through Pennsylvania and New York to buy their
trucks. New Jersey was soon in trouble, and the Governor had to
remove the tax. Every time we sit down and try to figure out how
to use taxes to do something, I wish there was an opposing side
that sat down and said, what kind of problems are these new taxes
going to create?

The CHAIRMAN. Let me ask you this, then. I'm sympathetic to
what you say, but thenyou carry some burden to answer this
question.

We cut taxes in 1981. We had a big tax cut. And here's the
spreadsheet from OMB as to what the revenue loss has been from
the Government. It's suppose to be revenue neutral, as you know,
under supply side economics.

The cumulative revenue loss from the Tax Act of 1981 through
just 1990, was $1.764 trillion. Now that money went out. It didn't
come into the Government. It stayed out in the private sector.
Some of it bought the yachts. Some of it went here. Some of it went
there, and so forth. You can add easily another $500 or $600 billion
for the years 1991-92, which are not in these numbers. So you've
got $21/2 trillion of revenue loss. Now that was out of a tax reduc-
tion program. I guess I would have to say

Mr. A.RASKOG. You know why?
The CHAIRMAN. Well, but let me just pose the question. The fact

of the matter is, with that tax reduction program, I'm wondering
why, even in an inefficient way, that lowering of the tax burden
didn't work its way out through the private sector and do more job
creating than it obviously did. It didn't do much job creating.

Mr. ARASKOG. Because, Senator Riegle, we put the emphasis on
debt deductibility. The 1980's were fraught with debt deductibility,
take-overs and LBO's. No one ever thought, why don't we limit
debt to 50 percent and equity to 50 percent? No revenue came in.
You noticed several companies were taken apart. RJR Nabisco, for
onel the most famous one.

The CHAIRMAN. Right.
Mr. ARASKOG. With RJR Nabisco previously paying tremendous

taxes to the Federal Government. It all disappeared as debt in the
LBO. At the time everyone praised it.
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What we went through in the 1980's in terms of revenue, could
have been different: we could have had single taxation of dividends
instead, at the corporate level or at the individual level.

There were a lot of things that we could have done, but we didn't
have a long-term, sensible tax plan. We had tax reductions in some
areas. For most corporations, for ours, for example, our taxes went
up. We lost deductions all over the place while our rate dropped.
It didn't do anything for us. And we have the same kind of statis-
tics as you have. But we were not heavy with debt. We were reduc-
ing debt.

So I think you've really got to look at those numbers. They were
a serious part of what happened to America. It wasn't intended but
it happened. We put all the deductibility on debt. We put no em-
phasis whatever on equity and now we're trying to reverse it. But
that's where your trillion dollars are.

Mr. BERGSTEN. Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Just one second. I'm sensitive to the fact that the

other members have not gotten into the act here for some period
of time. I've just spoken. You've just spoken. I want to get Senator
Murray and Senator Moseley-Braun in. Why don't I yield at this
point? I'll come back at a later time because I want to hear the two
of you respond to this.

Senator Murray, let me invite you to get into this discussion.
Senator MURRAY. Where to begin? Mr. Chairman, I'm glad you

raised the point that you did with the article that you talked about.
And it seems to me that one of the things that we talk about, the
education component, we talk about tax incentives.

But the one thing that I think we fail to do is define for ourselves
where our economy is going to be in the future, where our jobs are
going to be, what the job markets are. How do you train and edu-
cate and retrain workers if you can't tell them where the job mar-
ket is going to be in the future? And we haven't done that.

I don't know if you address that in your report. I haven't seen
it specifically. But I know when my son looks at me and says, gee,
why am I taking this class, it's tough for me to say to him, well,
there's going to be jobs there that you will use that class for, be-
cause we haven't done that as a country.

I'd like you to respond to that, and I have some other questions
as wen.

Mr. BERGSTEN. Lynn, you're the expert on that.
Mr. WILLIAMS. Well, I wish I could answer that question. Obvi-

ously, that's the most important consideration, where the jobs will
be. I think we have some general ideas about where the economy
is going to go, but it's difficult to be as specific about that as we'd
like to be. I couldn't agree with you more. Let's go at it and see
what we can do to identify how the future develops. But I think
we have to recognize, however, we're living in a very dynamic kind
of global economy, a very dynamic situation, hopefully, internally,
if we're able to put all of these things together.

I think we do understand some general skill directions. I think
it's common knowledge we're going to have a lot of high-technology
work in the economy in the future. I think you'd better know some-
thing about computers if you're going to go out into this world.
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Certainly, with my experience in retraining over the years, it's
always been much more useful for workers to have access to re-
training than not have access to retraining, to not have opportuni-
ties to learn new skills. It's better to have one's children educated
than not educated. I think the statistics all identify that. And the
more flexible that kind of training can be and the more it can be
used in a universal range or a wide range of applications, the more
helpful it will be for those people.

So I think it's a mix of studying the future more carefully, think-
ing about where job creation will be more carefully. The heart of
it, in my view, is that we have to get back to making things in
America. We have to get off this notion that we're going to have
a prosperous economy just exchanging information or selling each
other stuff in part-time contingent jobs in department stores all
over the country.

What we need is to get back to creating wealth, back to making
something out of raw materials or out of semifinished materials. I
think if we begin to get real focus on rebuilding our manufacturing
industry, rebuilding our rust belts, building the new kinds of man-
ufacturing industries and learn how to do that well, why, then we'll
get a much better handle on where the future is really going and
be much more effective competitors in today's global economy.

Mr. BEROSTEN. I would like to underline one thing that Lynn
said. I'm afraid you can't give your son a satisfactory answer. My
son asked me the same thing. I couldn't say where the jobs are
going to be. They're changing too fast. It's a dynamic, rapidly
changing economy, both here and globally. And that says, general
education, flexibility to shift, lifetime learning and an ability and
willingness to continue to upgrade and amend the skills developed
early m life are going to be essential.

Maybe that's the lesson for our kids. They're going to have to
have that degree of flexibility and willingness to change gears in
life, given the kind of economic future they will face.

Senator MURRAY. I agree, but I think the question is more than
just how do we be competitive. It's what. are we going to be com-
petitive in. And I think that we cannot define how to be competi-
tive until we do a better job of that.

I wanted to jump to another area. As I was looking through the
report, I was very pleased to see, under some of your proposals,
that you recommend expanding the WIC program, health care for
children, immunization for children, fully funding Head Start. And
I know these are all part of President. Clinton's package that some-
how we got to debating today, and I'm not sure how w(.. get there.
But I wanted to ask Rand Araskog a question. l',/e heard you
throughout your testimony, in response to the question just now,
talk about how taxes hurt people, and yoll referred to my State and
some of the Btu taxes, and if we do that, then we won't be competi-
tive. I looked at a number of the recc,mmendatiolut in the report
that says that we have to invest in people. How do we do that if'
we just say that we can't pay for it'?

Mr. ARASKOG. I think it's all in how you] do it. The energy tax
has several ingredients to it and I'm sure they're going to be de-
bated by your committees. You will want to consider a gasoline tax
at the pump, import taxes, Btu taxes, how you measure them, and
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how you affect one industry versus another, where one industry
uses very little energy and another uses tremendous eneru to con-
vert materials.

These are all things that you're going to have to look at because
you are penalizing certain companies, and certain industries in un-
usual ways. I think the important thing is that there be clear un-
derstanding as to what you're doing.

It isn't always that clear. For example, in the wood products
field, you can put on a Btu tax that excludes use of a tree bark that
you create when you cut the wood. So you use the tree bark for en-
ergy, then that's not taxed. That's one answer. If you include all
materials that you're going to use for production of pulp, then you
include the tree bark that you're creating, too, which is a dispos-
able product that industry has learned to use to reduce their en-
ergy costs and you're going to tax that too, you're going to add an-
other element.

Senator MURRAY. You would agree that we do need to make
some investments in people, whether it's education or immuniza-
tion or Head Start.

Mr. ARASKOG. Absolutely, 100 percent. 3,000 percent for the
Head Start Program. My wife was a teacher in it. I absolutely be-
lieve in its effectiveness. It should have been increased before. I'm
delighted with what the President has done. Parts of the Presi-
dent's expenditure program I think in the main are tremendous. I
think the parts on how we see competitiveness and pay for those
programs is another issue. That side has to be looked at just as
tightly and closely.

This Council has recommended, not totally unanimously, but
that we should eliminate the deficit. I think the prospect of just re-
ducing it over a period of 4 or maybe even 8 years is not enough.

I read in the paper recently that this can be wonderful from one
point of view, but very tricky from another. Some states are going
to plastic credit cards for people on welfare, combining their bene-
fits that have to do with food stamps, with child support, and indi-
vidual supportall in one credit card to be handled on a monthly
basis.

You know, there are a lot of working people in America, and
Lynn is the principal representative of them, who've got the same
credit cards, but they've got to put the money in. And in the case
of welfare, we're putting the money in. While it's humanitarian, I
think we have to be awfully careful how we control it. I think that's
one of the biggest concerns that I personally have, increasing taxes
by $292 billion.

Senator MURRAY. I wanted to hear what Mr. Regan had to say
on this.

Mr. REGAN. I think the answer is you cut spending in less vital
areas. I think Senator Domenici mentioned it. You've got a lot of
spending programs and everybody has their lists and they've been
nibbled at and chopped at and I, again, commend the two budget
committees in their budget resolutions for going further than the
President. But clearly, the entitlement programs and other support
programs for certain industries are, at least in my opinion, of less
priority than the programs you've mentioned.
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It isn't just a case of trying to find the right tax to support in-
creases in Head Start and other programs. It's a case of trying to
find the programs that are of less priority to cut. I just thmk it's
as clear and perhaps as difficult as that.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. Let me switch to Senator Bennett,
and then I'll come to Senator Moseley-Braun.

Senator BENNErr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I hesitate to clash with you on a statistical matter, but you made

a comment that I do want to at least put a different view on the
record.

When you quoted the numbers of the $11/2 trillion revenue that
was forgone because of the tax cut the last time the Congress ad-
dressed this issue, if I may, Mr. Chairman that represents the
point I was trying to make. That is a mathematical calculation
from a mathematical model, where they say, all right, if we had
this level of tax revenue on this kind of economy, it would have
produced this kind of result. And their mathematics are impec-
cable.

However, look at it the other way. We had those massive tax
cuts. Prior to that time, the Federal revenue was roughly 19 per-
cent of gross domestic product. After the restructuring of the tax
circumstance, Federal revenue became 19 percent of gross domestic
product and gross domestic product grew very, very rapidly during
that period.

So the argument could be that while the tax rate came down and
therefore, the mathematical model shows losses, the tax revenue in
actual dollars went up quite dramatically during that period,
stayed stable at 19 percent of gross domestic product, while gross
domestic product was growing, and therefore, the argument could
be made that the tax cuts worked. The problem was that as far as
the deficit was concerned, spending went from roughly 20 percent
of gross domestic product to where it is today, which is 24 percent
of gross domestic product, and this is the issue that Mr. Regan has
been raising.

So, without arguing with you, this specific or that specific, I sim-
ply want to restate the comment I made in my opening remarks,
which is that the economy is an organism, not a mathematical
model, and we have to recognize these kinds of ebbs and flows that
occur. And if we're addressing the basic issue of competitiveness,
do so in that context, rather than the kind of intellectual gridlock
that I saw in the Congress prior to coming here. Naturally, it will
all disappear now that I'm here.

[Laughter.1
The CHAIRMAN. Well, we're hoping so. Now that you're here,

we're really hoping to break this thing wide open.
[Laughter.]
Senator BENWIT. The kind of intellectual gridlock of people

quoting numbers back and forth at each other from these theoreti-
cal models and instead, recognize that in the organism that is the
economy, there are all kinds of things going through the body poli-
tic or the body economic, if you will, that would change this.

The CHAIRMAN. But if the Senator would yield.
He's not asserting, I wouldn't assume, that when we were back

in 1980, we had a cumulative deficit in the area $1 trillion and now
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we're up to $4 trillion. That isn't the result of a mathematical
model. That's the result of the way the economics worked for that
roughly I2-year period of time.

It really left us with ait looks like a whole series of structural
deficits. Not just the fiscal deficit, but the deficits they're talking
aboutjob deficit, productivity deficit. You can just sort of go on
down the list.

Senator BENNETT. Sure. But what I am suggesting is that it's not
due to the tax cut. There are a number of other things.

The CHAIRMAN. Maybe it is or isn't, but it doesn't sound as if the
tax cut solved it, either, then, does it?

Senator BENNETT. Well, the tax revenues, in terms of percentage
of Gross Domestic Product {GDP], remain virtually stable. The
problem was that spending went up from roughly 20 percent of
GDP to 24 percent. The other factor that, if we're going to get into
this, inflation came down very dramatically. Unpleasant as it is to
face, inflation helps debtors. The Government is the largest debtor.

The deficit would have been substantially lower if inflation had
been substantially higher during that period because revenues
would have been inflated and we would have said, OK, we've got
deficit reduction.

These are all of the circumstances that have to be addressed
when we're looking at these cempetitive things. There are no quick
answers. I guess that's my message, that some of the models that
people throw at us don't do us a real service when we're trying to
address these fundamental questions.

The CHAIRMAN. If you'll yield on my time, and then I want to
sort ofyou and I can debate this back and forth on the subway
car, and maybe for the rest of time.

Senator BENNETT. I simply wanted to get it on the record.
The CHAIRMAN. But the thing that we're left with, and this is

where I think we need help, we need help from this group, from
yourself, from everybody that wants to participate in the debate.
We have this problem where we've got a lot of people out in the
society today that need to work, want to work, have job skills to
work, are really quite desperate to work, and there's a lot of them,
and we don't seem to be able to accommodate them in our work
force. There is this gap and it's a real problem.

I don't think we can have an answer that kicks in the year 2000
or a long time down the road when somebody's got to put shoes and
clothes on a kid today and eat today and tomorrow and the next
day and have a roof over their head, and if they're going to have
a car to try and get to and from work, pay the car insurance now
and be on the outside of the economic system and not in it.

I'm open to any set of answers that will work. But I'm very con-
cerned that we've got a pileup of a lot of unused people who want
to work, need to work and, in many cases, have very accomplished
skill levels, but they can't bethey're not getting slotted into the
system. They're getting slotted out of the system.

Senator BENNETT. Well, if I may, Professor Bertsten's comment
and then I'll be quiet.

The skills that they have may no longer have any value. It's not
just a question of retraining. Sometimes it's a question of changing
careers totally. To give you a vignette from my own experience. The
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largest customer of the company that I used to be the CEO of is
Amway Corp. We were a little concerned about recession. And the
people at Amway smiled at us and said, our greatest recruiting oc-
curs in times of recession. More people decide to enter our business
because they can't find jobs any place else.

I had an experience of going to an Amway Diamond Convention,
at which each new Amway Diamond tells a little bit of his or her
history. Virtually every one of them spoke of having lost a job. And
many of them said, the best thing that ever happened to meI re-
member one of them said, the best thing that ever happened to me
was being fired as an air traffic controller because I was earning
$30,000 and $35,000 a year as an air traffic controller. Now I'm
earning $100,000 as an Amway Diamond and this is the best thing
that ever occurred.

Now I don't think they're the same skills. I don't think being an
air traffic controller really contributed very much to his being a
successful Amway distributor.

The question that Senator Murray raised, and the professor re-
ferred to it, and I say to my own kids, you have got to get the
mindset early in your educational circumstance of recognizing that
any skill you learn anywhere will be obsolete within a few years.
So the most important thing you learn is how to learn and how to
retrain yourself, and that is the basic thrust of what we've got to
do, with what Mr. Williams and others are talking about, if we the
economy is going to survive.

The CHAIRMAN. I might just say before yielding, the Amway
Corp., of course, is a Michigan Corp., which I know quite well and
have worked with over a period of time.

Senator BENNETT. They're very good customers.
The CHAIRMAN. They are, and those that make it into the Dia-

mond category are really quite extraordinary.
It's very interesting. If you look at the way their process works

to bring people in and how many people come in and wash out and
then climb this cumulative ladder to get to the Diamond celebra-
tion that you were invited to, it is a very small fraction of a very
large number of people.

So there's a lot of churning there. And that's not tothat's the
nature of the business. That doesn't fault, I'm not finding fault
with the person that becomes the Diamond person, but with all due
respect, we've got a problem today where we can't absorb all the
people that need work in that company or even all the other service
companies that are out there.

We've got a serious underemployment, unemployment problem,
and it may not affect us directly in this room, and we may be a
little too remote from it, and we're not solving it, insofar as I can
see.

Mr. BERGSTEN. Senator, if I could
The CHAIRMAN. I want to go to Senator Moseley-Braun here, too.
Mr. BERGSTEN. I wanted to try to answer your question in one

sentence. The second objective that we laid out in our goals for the
economy was to achieve sustainable, long-term economic growth of
3 to 31/2 percent a year. Unless we do that, we will not generate
job growth of the type that you want. That rate of growth reflects
a combination of productivity growth that upgrades the quality of
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the economy and the wages it pays, plus the absolute level of
growth that will create enough new jobs on an ongoing basis to
achieve full employment.

To do that we need the supply side measures that we talked
abouteducation, training, and the likebut the demand side has
to be there as well. And that's why we believe there has to be a
long-term, sustained growth rate at that level. That's an important
recommendation, because most economists are now saying the long-
term, steady-State growth potential of the United States is 2 or 21/2
percent.

If we accept that level of growth, we'll never answer your ques-
tion satisfactorily. And that's why our group, going beyond where
we were a year ago, after thinking about this some more and ad-
dressing the questions you raised a year ago, set a national growth
target which represents the demand side of the equation. I just
wanted to stress that. Without that, it won't occur.

The CHAIRMAN. I appreciate that point. Can I get Carol Moseley-
Braun in here, and I know Lynn Williams wants to make a com-
ment.

Senator MOSELEY-BRAUN. Well, first off, I'd like to thank these
gentlemen because this has been a most interesting conversation
this morning. I've had an opportunity to leaf through and peruse
your recommendations.

In the conversation, I'm remindedSenator Bennett talked about
vignettes.

I was reminded sitting here, listening to this conversation, about
a science fiction story in the Hitchhiker's Guide to the Universe
that talked about a dying planet. The planet was peopled almost
exclusively by consultants and salesmen. Of course, they didn't
make anything, so the planet itself was dying out.

Restoring our productive sector is really a critical issue because
that is where the high-paying, high-wage, high-productivity jobs,
the jobs with some security, will exist in the future. Your report
recommendations speak to some of that. But I'm concerned with an
aspect of it having to do with job creation through expansion and
growth through an enhanced export sector.

I think that there is a tremendouswell, I don't know for cer-
tain. I'm not an expert. But it just seems to me that there is tre-
mendous potential for us in an enhanced export sector.

We know that, you mentioned in your comments, Mr. Bergsten,
specifically of export barriers. If you could comment because I
didn't see itagain, I just perused this. I didn't see specifically
what kind of export barriers you referred to. That would be my
first question.

The second would be what specific recommendations would you
have for the G-7 with regard to global growth, recognizing that
both Japan and Europe are in recession? Germany is in bad shape.
What specifically would you recommend with regard to the G-7?
And also, whether or not you would see some potential in new mar-
kets that we have not competed in and haven't been active in.

Those are the two questions specifically, and then, just kind of
as a footnote and maybe someone elseI don't know who wants to
respond to this. I come from a background in State government,
State and local government. And one of the things that I've seen
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is a proliferation of State export, State boards, competing almost
with the Federal efforts. It just didn't make much sense to me to
see that kind of duplication, replication of effort at the State and
local level when it seems to me we could more sensibly deal with
export issues specifically from a Federal level.

That's three questions.
Mr. BERGSTEN. Let me try to tackle all of those. On your last

question, I think it's very understandable that, over the last decade
or so, States have been creating export boards, and even export fi-
nancing banks. The reason is that the Federal Government has
fallen asleep at the switch. You're absolutely right. It is the job of
the Federal Government to do it.

When I was running the International part of the Treasury in
the late 1970's, we increased the Export Credit Program tenfold
from 1977 to 1981, and the result was that the Uniteoi States was
in current account surplus. We had an export-led boom in the lat-
ter part of the 1970's. The overall growth rate of the economy
wasn't so great, but the great bulk of the growth we did get came
from export improvement. The country in fact was running a cur-
rent account surplus and was the world's largest creditor country,
not a debtor country at all, and there is a two-way causal relation
between the two phenomena.

Then what happened, to quote from David Stockman's memoirs,
"is that the administration in 1981 tried to abolish the Export
Credit Program. They cut it. down to virtually nothing. The rest of
the world kept expanding theirs, and the United States went into
trade deficit in excess of $150 billion by the middle of the 1980's."
There are lots of other things in the story, but that's part of it.

The States, as frequently happens, felt they had to step in when
the Federal Government went to sleep at the switch and didn't ful-
fill its responsibility. We're proposing in this report that the Fed-
eral Government take major initiatives in this area. But I'm sorry
to say this is one area where the current administration seems, so
far at least, not to have moved, and they need to do so.

On the specifics of the export disincentives that I mentioned, at
the Institute for International Economics are about to publish a
major study that analyzes the whole range of those disincentives
and tries to quantify their adverse impact on the American econ-
omy. We could be denying ourselves as much as $30 billion in ex-
ports per year because of these disincentives.

We have anachronistic export controls not only on sales to enemy
countries that aren't enemies any more, but also on sales to allied
countries so that they can't sell to enemy countries that aren't en-
emies any more. It is bizarre, yet very little change has been made.

Senator MOSELEY-BRAUN. Will you make that report available to
the committee?

Mr. BERGSTEN. Indeed. We will make that available very rapidly.
In addition, our Trade Policy Subcouncil offered some very detailed
recommendations for reforming our export control system, and we'll
give you a fairly detailed blueprint.

There's an enormous amount that we can do ourselves to in-
crease exports that is not to say that we should in any way reduce
the pressure on Japan or other countries to open their markets to
our exports, but there's a lot that we can do ourselves to open ex-
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port markets to our own companies. And that relates to the point
I made about export psychology. Only 10 percent of American com-
panies export.

When you say there's a tremendous potential, you couldn't be
more right. Only 3 percent of American industry is active in more
than five countries around the world. Yet that's where the market
is. The world market is four times as big as the American market.
It's where most of the growth has been the last 10 years.

We have to change mentality of American industry, and Govern-
ment can take thq lead by opening up its own programs, providing
credits, and getting out of the way in the case of the export dis-
incentives.

Now, what can the global growth strategy be, and what can the
G-7 do? In the case of Japan, it is obvious. Back in 1985 the Unit-
ed States had a huge trade deficit, and every other country was in
surplus. It was clearly an American problem. We had an over-
valued currency. We had no export credit programs. We had a huge
budget deficit. We had to make adjustments, and we began to do
that, but the process, to put it mildly, is not complete.

Today, it's the reverse. Japan has a huge and growing surplus
and everybody else is in deficit: the United States, Germany, Eu-
rope as a whole, Korea, Canada, you name it. Everybody else is in
deficit that indicates that it's a Japanese problem.

The first part of their problem is that domestic demand growth
in the Japanese economy has been essentially zero for the last cou-
ple of years. Yet, they are running a budget surplus equivalent to
about 3 percent of their total economy.

In other words, Japanese needs and can afford a fiscal stimulus.
They need to inject demand into their economy to get domestic
growth rising. Their imports have actually been falling in absolute
terms, not just in relative terms, and their firms once again have
had to emphasize the export market because there's no growth in
domestic demand. So their domestic demand growth has to be stim-
ulated.

We know, incidentally, that this works because it was done in
the late 1980's, when the Japanese surplus came down from 4 per-
cent of their economy in 1986 to only 1 percent in 1990. It does
work. The combination of domestic demand stimulus and apprecia-
tion of the currency clearly works. It brought their surplus way
down, and it can do it again.

But the Japanese have not taken action. That is what the G-7
should be pressing. That's what the United States should be press-
ing, in my view, as its top priority with Japan.

In Europe, the problem is a little more complicated, because Ger-
many itself is suffering an inflationary impact from the reunifica-
tion of the country. They made some very bad economic nolicy deci-
sions related to reunification, and today, not just by German stand-
ards but by anybody's standards, Germany has high inflation.

People don't realize that Germany has the highest inflation rate
of any G-7 country except Italy, and they're within one point of
Italy. Germany has a higher inflation than the United States,
Japan, Britain, or Prance. Therefore, their interest rates are very
high, as Ed Regan said before.
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What the Germans have to do is in a way what we have to do
bring their budget deficit down. Their budget deficit, like ours, is
6 percent of their GNP. They've got to restrain wage increases
which is a problem there, very much unlike hereand thereby take
the inflation pressure off the economy.

If they can do that, and their government is now trying to do it
they've just come up with a solidarity pact that makes some first
steps in that directionthen their central bank could reduce inter-
est rates by 2 percentage points or more. And that would stimulate
their economy through expansionary monetary policy.

Because of the way the European monetary system works, high
German interest rates are causing high interest rates all over Eu-
rope. So if Germany can start to get its fiscal house order and re-
duce interest rates sharply, interest rates will fall all over Europe,
and Europe will restore its growth.

I think the way to do that in Japan and Germany is through a
cooperative G-7 strategy. I would propose. an accelerated economic
summit of the heads of state of the seven big industrial countries
like within the next month to try to get global growth going, be-
cause it; very clear what measures are needed.

The Pre.ident's programhopefully as augmented, we hope, by
our Council's reportwill move the United States in the right di-
rection, restoring our competitiveness, getting our budget deficit
under control, and the like. The United States has taken the lead,
in essence, in restoring a stable and strong world economy. Now
Japan has to stimulate economic growth through fiscal expansion.
Germany has to bring its budget deficit down, thereby reducing in-
terest rates throughout Europe. All that, I think, can be done much
better and with much greater psychological effects around the
world on a cooperative, joint basis among the G-7.

I think the second step in President Clinton's strategythe first
step having been the domestic programshould be to provide lead-
ership for a global growth initiative.

Senator MosEuv-BRAuN. OK. Mr. Chairman?
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
Senator MOSEIM-BRAUN. Thank you.
The CHMRMAN. Mr. Regan, you make a point in the report. It

doesn't endorse the conventional view, the short-term focus and ex-
cess trading in financial markets are really at the root of our cor-
porate competitiveness problem. I know there's some difference of
opinion on that. But you say the true issue is poor managerial per-
formance.

Mr. REGAN. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Could you elaborate on that?
Mr. REGAN. Yes. We think we've shown in our report, our

Subcouncil report, and I thank you for calling attention to it, that
the so-called short-termism, short-term syndrome, is echoed by
underperforming managers. It becomes kind of a distraction, a red
herring.

When Merck, to name a company, or anyone of the hundreds of
well run American companies, makes a long-term investment
where the pay-off might not be for 10 years, we can demonstrate
conclusively the stock goes up.
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But when an underperforming company or a company with a
CEO or a board, or both, that has started to lose credibility an-
nounce a long-term investment, the stock goes down and they
scream, "short-term pressure."

I think there's three studies in the report that would dem-
onstrate that the competent CEO's, who are increasing in number
in this country, have a way of looking through and over the daily
volume in their stock trading and quantitative investing and
churning techniques and derivative instruments and the distortions
they cause, looking through that to the long-term value, the true
value of their company, and long-term value of the stock.

ScAne studies would go so far as to show that there's almost a
disconnect between some of the trading and derivative instru-
ments, and the like, and the true value of the corporation. It's al-
most as if you had two things running parallel. At any rate, if a
competent company, competent CEO, good board, makes a long-
term investment, the shareholders will support it.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Williams, you head the subcommittee or
Subcouncil on Training. On page 2 that accompanies the report,
you write as follows. You're talking about the drop in real wages.

You say, the drop has been far -faster for the bottom two-thirds
of wage earners. The gap between rich and poor has been growing.
It is greater today for American males than at any time since 1940.

Now when you look at why the bottom is sort of dropping out
there, and I try to sort of do it in my own mind. I think about this
international economy and the tremendous pressure of foreign com-
petition. Our trade account, roughly a $100 billion deficit, tells us
a lot of that story.

What, in your view, is at the heart of the accelerating decline in
wages for the 75 percent of our high school students who will not
graduate from college and this growing gap in wages between the
college- and the noncollege- educated workers?

Mr. WILLIAMS. Well, I think the heart of it, Senator, as I men-
tioned before, is the failure in America to continue to build our
manufacturing sector and the destruction of our industrial base,
which we permitted during this last dozen years.

I think very few people in America really realize the extent to
which we permitted not just our basic industries, but new indus-
tries, all of them to be under attack. At the beginning of the 1980's,
they talked only about the rust belt, about it being out of date, and
about how we're going to survive with high technology and all the
rest of it.

I remember when IBM was pointed out to us as the glowing ex-
ample of the future. By the end of the 1980's, by the early 1990's,
why, IBM and everybody else was in trouble.

I think the heart of this polarization in our economy has been
our neglect of our basic industries and our failure to keep up with
the leading-edge technologies, with world developments, with our
place in the global economy, and all the rest of it.

If I may, I would like to be expansive just for a minute or two
about your New York Times article, because I think this all comes
together. Another piece of this, frankly, is the decline of the Amer-
ican labor movement. We can have all the productivity in the
world. I'm all for doing that. I support my colleagues here enthu-
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siastically in that regard, and in quality product and all the rest
of it. It's quite conceivable that we can do all that and we can put
people to work. But if there's no mechanism by which the working
people in the country can insist on their share of that success, then
we neglect the demand side of the economy enormously.

I don't think it's any accident that America's most prosperous
years were those years when it had the strongest labor movement
and when collective bargaining was functioning well in America
and was making sure that its share of the success of the enter-
prises was going to the people in terms of purchasing power, be-
cause you have to have a demand side.

Nobody's going to invest in productive enterprises if they don't
see any customers out there. If your customers are all working at
the kind of low-wage jobs that you and the New York Times article
describe, they're not going to buy very many automobiles from De-
troit or from Ohio or from Japan or from anywhere else, at $15,000
or $20,000 a smack if they're working in low-wage jobs.

My first reaction to your New York Times article was I shouldn't
be sitting here at all. I ought to be out there organizing those folks
and making sure that they have some purchasing power and some
ability to function effectively on the demand side of this economy.

Another piece of the answer to your question which I don't be-
lieve was mentioned is part of our report. It's been a contentious
matter in the Council, to some extent, I guess it is throughout the
country. But I'm very much on the President's side that we need
some short-term stimulus. We need to get some jobs out there im-
mediately in addition to all these other things.

I share the view that there are long-term considerations here
that simply must be addressed, but we also need to do something
in the short-term. People can't wait, you're quite right, until the
year 2000 in order to have a job and a decent income.

With great respect to Rand (we share a great many points of
view). I don't mind him and his colleagues paying a few more taxes
because I think if those taxes were used, for example, to develop
some short-term stimulus and get some jobs in the hands of ordi-
nary working people and give them some chance to get out of this
minimum-wage syndrome, which is absolutely disastrous for them
and for whatever hopes they have for their children, that money is
going to find its place back into the marketplace much more quick-
ly than giving tax breaks to the rich, as we did in the 1980's.

And I think for those who benefited in the 1980's, to now be in-
volved in paying some taxes and getting some stimulus in the econ-
omy, would be very good and, in the long run, good for them, good
for every enterprise in America.

Mr. ARASKOG. Lynn.
Mr. WILLIAMS. I'd like to say just a word
Mr. ARASKOG. I don't mind your paying more taxes, either.
Mr. WILLIAMS. Neither do I. You have never in your life heard

me running around grumbling about taxes. I don't know how you
can have a civilized society if people who earn a decent living like
I do aren't willing to put some money into that society. Not just in
terms of my own personal bank account, but in terms of the com-
munity in which I live, the kmd of parks it has, the kind of schools
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it has, the kind of infrastructure it has, the kind of transportation
it has.

The CHAIRMAN. Public safety.
Mr. WILLIAMS. The quality of life involved in those communities

is worth all of us investing significantly. Anyway, I wanted to say
just a word in Ned's territory, if I might.

I was on the corporate governance subcommittee dealing with
the question about short-termism and long-termism. And I guess
it's a matter of emphasis for all of us. I think there is, to some de-
gree, a long-term concern. During the work of that committee, Ned
presented a very interesting point. There's a word for it that es-
capes me at the moment, but the idea that we should be judging
our corporations not just in terms of the bottom line and our tradi-
tion, but in terms of some of these other qualitative aspects.

There are accounting firms working on this. But the question is
how can you let the public know that a particular corporation is a
corporation that is investing significantly in training, which rep-
resents, where this corporatwn will be 5 or 10 years from now. It
should say a lot about what their stock is valued at now, which is
consistent with Ned's point that good management is the key to
much of this.

But I found that a very interesting development. I also must say,
and this is just talking as myself and on behalf of the Steelworkers,
I guess, another element is that we need to find a way in the
American corporate structure to have workers represented in some
way on corporate boards, either directly or through their own rep-
resentatives, but in some way in which the workers' influence is
felt right at the very top levels of management, because if any-
body's interested in long-termism, if there's any group of people in
our society who want to see their enterprises successful, not just
next year, but 5 years from now and 10 years from now, 20 years
from now, it's working people who work for them and invest their
lives in them, and the communities in which these enterprises are
located.

That isn't the committee speaking. I think we're a footnote in
Ned's report on that subject, but I think it's a point worthy of con-
sideration.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I appreciate your point. I want to just say
one thing and then yield to Senator Bennett, and that's this.

Back years ago in Michigan, when the original Henry Ford came
down the track, it was a different economic time, but he decided
to try a different economic theory. And his theory was that the
workers building the Model T's and the other Ford product at that
time, that if they earned enough to be able to buy their own prod-
uct, what they were making, that in fact he could open up a whole
new kind of an economic expansion and market for his own prod-
ucts.

So he did the unconventional thing at the time. He actually
raised the wages of his workers. I think he went to $5 a day, which
at that time broke the pattern everywhere else and everybody else
was driving wages down and he had a different idea and he raised
the wages. What happened was he created not only a whole new
market for the cars he was building, but it sort of set off a large
part of the industrial revolution. It seems to me that there is some-
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thing in that and what you just said a minute ago, and something
that Mr. Araskog said earlier.

I admired so much a year ago when you came in here and said
that an American corporationyou spoke as a CEO, as you do
todayhad really a public responsibility to undertake to create jobs
in America. To me it was almost like hearing a new language be-
cause I hadn't heard any other CEO say that. And so I've repeated
probably 5,000 times since. I've done so in a very affirmative way.

In terms of how we get the economy moving at a faster rate in
terms of how do we have a society that's not at war with itself, a
Clockwork Orange Society where you're not able to walk the streets
and what have you, and there's some measure of equity and some
measure of opportunity in this society.

If we've got more people that can buy cars at $12,000 or $15,000,
or a refrigerator or a washing machine, or a kid's advanced edu-
cation to go on to college, as opposed tothe reference was made
to the yacht tax.

I'm not here to beat on the yacht industry, but as long as the
issue has been put on the table, if you look at the number of jobs
that come out of somebody that buys a $500,000 boatand by the
way, the luxury tax on boats doesn't kick in until you buy one that
costs $100,000, and then it's a 10-percent tax on the increment. So
if you buy a $110,000 boat, it costs you $111,000 to buy the boat
because you've got a $1,000 tax on $110,000 boat.

I'm not sure it's a crushing burden, but leave that aside. If you
just want to think in terms of economic theory and you sort of play
it back through the 1980's and take the personal tax cuts, I am
really sort of sick to death of all of the pictures I've seen in Archi-
tectural Digest of all of the apartments on 5th Avenue that have
been sort of updated to the point of opulence that's beyond any-
body's comprehension, where we've got more homeless people
today, more people on food stamps, and a lot of other things in this
country, and we don't have enough jobs to go around.

We've got a lot of very competent, trained people with good inten-
tions, good work records right now that are being told they're ex-
cess baggage. We've got veterans of Desert Storm who are qualified
enough to go out and fight for this country in uniform, not all that
long ago, homeless in this town right now living in cardboard
boxes, two of them interviewed on national television the other
night.

We've got a major absence of jobs in this country and a lack of
conscience about it, and it really bothers me because I think we're
really moving away from what the country is all about, and that
is to sort of have some kind of cross-affiliation with one another
where we undertake to have policies in place, public policies, pri-
vate-sector policies that work in a fashion that really spreads the
opportunity around and we have a society where people can work,
should be expected to work, have an opportunity to work and get
ahead on that basis.

You can't hold a family together if people can't work today. You
can't say to somebody that's 30 or 35 or 40 years old, who's trained
and everything else, can't find a job. It's the most self-destructive
thing you can do. It destroys a person's sense of self-worth, their
self-image. You can't go home to your family at the end of the day
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and say, I'm sorry, I can't really find a way to make a living to put
food on the table and to take care of the needs of my family.

To me, it's sort of a crime against our country, if we are that in-
competent and that indifferent and that insensitive to that problem
when it starts to affect millions of people in the societyand I'm
talking about people all the way up and down the scale.

We've got people coming out of the defense industry today with
Ph.D.'s in computer science. They're not getting plugged back in.

Fortune magazine just devoted a cover story to people who are
losing their jobs in the $25,000 to $150,000 a year job category and
are all excess baggage. They're out there floating around right now.
There's a lot of talent in that group. Nobody wants them because
the system is functioning so inefficiently, that we can't absorb our
own people.

Now we can say, if we want to be abstract about it, look back
and say, well, labor is just another part of the mix of resources,
capital and machinery and so forth. If we can't absorb them, so be
it. We'll eventually work it out.

I think that's a crass, wrong, self-defeating view. And when I
have people come in here and tell me who are dealing with social
problems in the inner-cities and say today that more and more, the
urban youth and the underclass in our urban centers, by and large,
don't expect to live beyond the age of 25. They don't expect to live
beyond the age of 25.

The notion that they are feeling irrelevant to the kind of an eco-
nomic and work system that we're talking about today is the dif-
ference of somebody living on this planet and they might as well
be out on another planet. So we've disconnected ourselves from our
own realities. My hometownnot my hometown, but my largest
home State city, the city of Detroit, has the highest rate of child
poverty of any city in the country right now. Flint, my hometown,
is the fourth highest city on the list.

The deprivation that s accumulating in that underclass problem
is so serious, and there's a tendencyI won't say here because
you're seriously engaged in the issue, and I applaud you for it.
Thank God that you are.

But there is a disconnect between what's actually happening to
our people out in the society and all the theorizing we're doing
about jobs, job creation, incentives, and so forth and so on.

I spent enough time in good business schools, at the Harvard
Business School, Michigan State, the University of Michigan, other
places, and at IBM where I worked before coming into politics, to
understand something about how the business system works. And
I've spent a lot of time talking with people who are out making it
work, such as some of you are doing each day.

We have got a disconnect right now between the actual economic
policies and strategies of the country and what's actually happen-
ing in the lives of our people. And you've documented it in spades.
You've got a 20-year story of really second-rate performance by us
as a country, and a lot of people are out to lunch and missed it.

And thank God we've got a President who wants to work on this
problem, who at least has got the issue in the center of the radar
screen and has put some ideas on the table. And people can
sharpshoot it any way they want. The fact is that he's at least fo-
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cused on the right problem. I think his program basically makes
a lot of sense and starts moving us.

But there's still a gap, and the gap you've laid out here again
today, and that is, the easiest thing in the world to do is talk about
the long-run solutions. Anybody with a brain today that reads is
going to be able to figure out the long-run solutions because they're
so obvious. All we've got to do is look at what other countries do
e we weren't creative ourselves. But we are creative enough to see
aat.
My problem is I don't see how we get from where we are right

now to the year 2000, or to the year 1995, and I don't know what
we say to the families that are out there now that are the subject
of these kinds of stories that have to function today. What is our
response to them, or do we basically say, sorry, you're part of the
lost generation? The underclass. We've got to write you off. We're
going to go with Head Start. We'll take care of maybe your younger
brothers and sisters 20 years from now or 15 years from now. We'll
have brought them through down a different track. We'll have
something for them, if we don't bungle it, but we really don't have
anything for you right now. So it's this kind of a situation.

I don't think we can say that. I don't think it's the humane thing
to do. I don't think it's even in the tradition of the religious ethics
of this country, for that matter, regardless of where somebody's po-
sition along that scale is.

If you look at our founding documents, if you look at the basic
ethos of the country, it is not to walk away from our own people.
But increasingly, we're doing that. And the economic system has
obviously proven itself incapable, in and of itself, with or without
the help or hindrance of Government, to figure out a way to more
fully utilize our own people. And I think there's an obligation to do
this. I don't think it's just to chase the Communist out of power.
It ought to be at least as importantly to make sure our own people
are in power in terms of being able to at least have some measure
of way to provide for themselves by their own work.

I'm not talking about welfare. I don't want anybody on welfare.
But we've got a lot of people today that want to work that can't
work because we haven't been smart enough to figure out how to
have enough jobs in this country. And there's no excuse for that.

Mr. Regan.
Mr. REGAN. Senator, that's very eloquent and we all share your

feelings. The usual response when a country finds itself in this
kind of situation is to stimulate the economy. Lord Keynes sug-
gested it. The trouble is we're like a soup kitchen without the soup.
We did all the stimulating in the 1980's when it wasn't needed.
Now we've got $4 trillion worth of debt.

The CHAIRMAN. And 50,000 nuclear warheads, by the way, that
we can't do anything with.

Mr. REGAN. Yes, that's true. Now here we are, instead of stimu-
lating, if I can make up a word here, "destimulating." We are re-
ducing the deficit. The way you kick an economy going is to in-
crease deficit spending. That's how it's done, in the short-term. But
you have to have a reasonable deficit or no deficit. We don't. We're
without the soup.
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Other things that we're doing today in this country, which I sup-
port, the investment tax credit makes it maybe more economical to
buy a piece of equipment than to hire somebody.

Family leaveI support it, but it adds to the cost of fringe bene-
fits, contributing to 86 percent contingent workers in January. I've
seen figures that go up to 95 percent.

As head of a large pension system, I push corporations for better
long-term performance. We always focus on long term. But that
means downsizing to some of them. And people applaud General
Motors in the wake of an announcement of 86,000 layoffs and say
that that should have occurred 10 years before.

The CHAIRMAN. Right. The stock price goes up.
Mr. REGAN. And the stock prices goes up. The best I can think

of, and I mentioned it perhaps with not the kind of emphasis in
light of your comments that I should have given, is public invest-
ment. I believe in it, and yet I've sat as a State and local official
and watched boondoggles and pork barrels. I've watched it. Maybe
a little bit of that is the price you pay. You try to minimize it. You
try to focus on maintenance, not ribbon-cutting projects, that kind
of thing where you get a bigger kick in terms of the dollars.

But my own view is, to repeat, that public investment in the in-
frastructure is a long-term, just what we need to spur private in-
vestment, will provide an interim stimulant. If we focus only on the
stimulant part, it's going to get lost. If we focus on the other, I
think it will be OK.

And how do you do it? You can't raise taxes any more. We're
raising taxes. We know that dampens the economy. You don't have
to agree necessarily with everything that Rand said about taxes to
know that, fundamentally, if you raise taxes, you dampen private-
sector activity. Even if only a teeny bit, you do, though Lynn of
course is correct in his notion of how we should all support society,
and I know Rand would endorse it.

So a lot. of the things that we're doing here to kind of work our
way out of this 20-year sclerosis is in fact focused on long-term. I
would urge you, in spite of the letters you receive and the people
I meet, to maintain the long-term discipline and the long-term
focus. The best to do, from all the studies and all the people I've
talked to, is public sector infrastructure investment, and that can
only come not from higher taxes. It can only come from cutting
spending in programs of less priority.

And I thought Senator Domenici touched on that and no need to
repeat that. You've got yourself a massive job, massive task, to
keep the eye on the ball, to correct the 20-year problem and, at the
same time, try to help those in need in the next 3 or 4 years.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Bennett.
Senator BENNETT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I don't want to

prolong this. We all want to go to lunch. But may I respond to your
comments with a few personal observations? I know exactly what
you're talking about. I've been unemployed with no income, with
obviously prima facie brilliant skills that nobody wanted.

The CHAIRMAN. Can I just ask when that would have been, in
terms of just timeframe?

Senator BENNETI'. A dozen years ago, in my late 40's. It's a scary
time and it came at a time with kids in college. It came at a time
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with mortgage payments and no health benefits and on the street.
It's not a fun experience and I sympathize completely with the cry
that you're raising on behalf of those who are going through it.

However, going back to the comment made here, we could solve
that immediately by keeping the defense budget at its present level
and continuing to manufacture missiles and silos and keep all of
those Ph.D.'s that you're talkirig about meeting their mortgages.

We've made the obvious decision that the defense budget is much
too large. It needs to come down. And people who have got very
fancy degrees learning to build missiles and nuclear weapons are,
in fact, no longer needed In our society, in our economy.

I'm a great believer in Adam Smith. I'm a great believer in mar-
ket forces. And yes, we must do what we can to solve the problem
and let these people down as easily as possible. But the worst thing

e could do, in my opinion, Mr. Chairman would be to try to hang
on to everything in the status quo and every circumstance there
and not take the leap into the future that says maybe the rocket
scientist does have to become an Amway salesman or whatever it
might be, and recognize we are going through some very fun-
damental changes in the economy.

That's why the recovery from this recession is not producing new
jobs, in my opinion, is because this recession is different from any
other. It's not a basic inventory recession where we built too many
cars.

So, Mr. Williams, we just let the inventory get sold off and then
everybody gets called back to General Motors again. That's the way
historically we've had recessions. They've been inventory reces-
sions. We don't have that kind of recession this time. The jobs that
General Motors is eliminating this time are never coming back, no
matter what happens because they were jobs that weren't needed
:.Iny more. The jobs at IBM are never coming back, no matter what
happens because IBM, through bad management, if you will, Mr.
Regan, missed the boat. And a man who was almost in my condi-
tion a dozen years ago, a dropout named Bill Gates, is now the
richest man in the United States, because he didn't miss the boat,
while IBM did.

All of these changes are going on. So we need to recognize that
the economy is fundamentally changed. It's fundamentally changed
at a time when the defense circumstance is fundamentally chang-
ing and we have to get on with the future and the new world that's
facing us.

I applaud this group for the contribution they are making. I don't
have an answer for you, Mr. Chairman. I hear the cry you're rais-
ing and it's a legitimate cry and I feel it in my own guy, having
livcd through it. But I recognize that the fundamental changes that
ar- going on means that the world will never be the same and we
have to face that fact and move forward in that regard.

Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. You know, it's interesting, just to add a point

and then I'll call on Mr. Bergsten, then we'll finish up here. And
that is, the reason I asked about when you went through that expe-
rience, and you said roughly a dozen years ago, I think we are
caught in this period of epic change and they've laid it out as well.
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I think part of what's happened even in the last dozen years is the
situation has become far more difficult and perverse.

I'll give you just one element that's come into the puzzle. A dozen
years ago, we had a balance of trade with the rest of the world
We were not a debtor Nation and we were selling as much as we
were buying.

Since that time, we've not only had a persistent deficit that's
grown upit's come down a little but it's started back up again
We've had a cumulative merchandise trade deficit of over $1.2 tril-
lion. It's a monster. You put it on a chart and it just knocks your
hat off. And we didn't do much about it during that period of time.
Not to talk about where all the failure were, the point is the rest
of the world did some things we didn't and so there we are.

That has subtracted an enormous amount of vitality out of our
job base. I don't know that you can even track it because it goes
off in so many different directions, and that's just one element.
When I think about that and I throw NAFTA in on top of it now
because there's a big sales push for NAFTA, people who think it's
a good idea and are going to benefit from it, think it's wonderful.
The theorists think it's wonderful, most, of the employed theorists.

But the cold fact of the matter is that because of the huge wage
differentials that we have, and they're not quite 10:1, 7:1, 8:1, I've
already got over 70 Ford, Chrysler and GM plants in Mexico with-
out a free trade agreement. I think we're going to have a lot more
afterward, in part because of the wage differentials.

But however one debates that issue, if you just step back and
look at the broad trade issue, if we don't find a way to get that
trade deficit down and down sharplyand you lay that out. You
talk about getting to a balance of trade over 8 years, roughly, I
mean, not a perfect balance but, in a sense, get rid of the structural
trade deficit. There's enormous job growth potentially in that if we
could do that. Just like you export jobs if you've got a huge trade
deficit.

We had a trade deficit last year with Communist China of about
$20 billion and we sent a lot of jobs to China, in effect. So that's
a part of the problem when I just think of things, what's come inw
the picture even in the last dozen years that's different.

The other thing you cite, here's IBM, a conlpany I used to work
for, going right down in a straight-line problem, and here's
Microsoft that comes from nowhere. The problem is we've got too
many IBM's and not enough Microsoft's.

If you start adding it up and add up the economy, the problem
is you've got more stories of distress in big numbers than you do
have of success in big numbers. And I don't know how we fbster
one and try to ease up the amount on the other.

Senator BENNETT. I don't, either, but I do know one thing thrtt
doesn't work, and that is having the Government makes IBM's and
Microsoft's decisions for them.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, that's probably right. But, in a sense, that's
no answer. With all due respect, and you don't mean it this way,
but what can happen is that those things can turn into slogans.
And what we need is a strategy and an answer, and I'm looking
for that.
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I'll make the Government part be as small aswhat I look at
now, I don't see the private sector able to do it by itself. I don't see
anything in this report that shows me over the last 20 years
we've had administrations of different orientations over that period
of time. The Government policy has shifted and changed, tax policy
shifted and changed.

The private sector by itself hasn't been able to get the job done
or we wouldn't be meeting here. If they had, we'd ail be somewhere
else and we'd probably 1De talking about some other issue here
today. The private sector hasn't been able to get it done in this
country. And I don't think the private sector, by itself, I don't think
there's any reason to have confidence that if nothing is done on the
margin, the private sector is going to get it done in the next 20
years. And the public doesn't feel that way, by the way. I think the
public has basically said, no, we want some teamwork and we want
business and Government and labor to be at a table like this and
thinking about this together, which is what this group precisely is
doing.

But now we've got to take it beyond that and consistent with our
values. I believe in the market system, too. I think you've got to
let the market system do as much as it can do. But if the market
system can't generate the results you need, maybe there's some
flaws in the market system. I would say these huge bilateral trade
deficits, the fact that we had nearly a $50 billion trade deficit with
Japan last year is not the functioning of a free market. That's not
Adam Smith at work.

There are a lot of things we could sell in Japan today, we're not
selling in Japan today because Japan won't let us sell those things
in Japan today. That's not Adam Smith. That's somebody in MITI
and the rest of the place saying, we'll take this much and no more.

In any event, you and I will have to debate this on the subway
and I don't want to detain our witnesses any longer here. Plus we
both have caucuses to go to.

Mr. Bergsten, why don't you try to finish up on behalf of your
panel?

Mr. BEROSTEN. I would like to do that by trying to offer a re-
sponse to your very crucial challenge, what to do in the next 2 to
3 years. Some of the things that our Council recommends are long-
term in natureeducation reform and the like. But I don't want to
leave the misapprehension that we are saying nothing can or
should be done until the year 2000.

The CHAIRMAN. Right.
Mr. BERCSTEN. That's our ultimate target to get a viable, com-

petitive American economy for the long run. For in the 2- to 3-year
horizon, let me offer you a three-part program, which pulls to-
gether some things that people have said already.

First, as Ned Regan was stressing, we need public infrastructure
investment. It makes sense for the long run. It's good for our over-
all competitive position on a permanent basis, but it can also have
some very helpful short- and medium-term effect.

Second, is support for private investment. As I stressed before,
that's where job creation is going to come from. And I think that
a combination of two elements will generate that. One is the spe-
cific supports for private investment that we recommenda perma-
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nent investment tax credit, a new R&D credit, faster depreciation
allowances. But the other element is the one Ned Regan also men-
tionedkeep working on the budget deficit. That generates much
lower long-term interest rates. I personally think long-term interest
rates can come down a lot more, as this budget package becomes
more and more credible. That's going to stimulate private invest-
ment, and that in turn will create jobs. That's the second part.

The third part is the one you just alluded totrade. We've gotten
a lot of net job creation from trade over the last 10 years. In fact,
the totality of the net increase in manufacturing jobs in this coun-
try in the last 10 years has come from the export sector. And ex-
port-sector jobs pay 17 percent more on average than the average
wage for the economy as a whole.

We've created jobs in the right place, with higher wages, trade
approval

The CHAIRMAN. Now wait a minute. You're takingI don't think
you can take half of that balance sheet.

Mr. BERGSTEN. I'm sorry. You're right. It's the improvement in
the trade balance. The trade deficit, as you know, peaked at about
$160 billion in 1987. It's roughly been cut in half since that time.
In real terms it has been cut more than in half.

That trade balance improvement, which includes the import side
as well as the export side, has created something like one-third of
the total economic growth in the country since 1986 and much of
the increase in manufacturing jobs over that period.

That's only the prelude. The point is, if we can get a 0-7 growth
strategy, get out of the way of our firms trying to sell abroad, con-
tinue to knock down barriers abroad, get the exchange rate right,
have a competitive export credit program, do the export expansion
program we propose in the report, you could get another 5-year
burst of net job creation and economic expansion from the trade
sector, and that clearly could begin to kick in very importantly over
the next 2 or 3 years. So I offer you that as a three-part program.

The CHAIRMAN. Probably faster than anything else, isn't it? If we
could sell more abroad starting right now, wouldn't that do more
to create jobs here?

Mr. BERGSTEN. If we could get those major foreign markets grow-
ing again, and get out of the way of our own exporters by getting
rid of some of these disincentives, plus implement a competitive
credit program, 1 think within the next year to 18 months we could
be generating significant improvement on the trade side.

If you took that plus public infrastructure investment, plus the
incentives to private investment that we propose, including lower
interest rates through budget correction, then I think we could
meet your target of significant, good job creation in the next 2 or
3 years.

The CHAIRMAN. Why don't you try to put thatcould I ask with-
in your mission to put that in a little policy paper and maybe try
to include in that some of the things that Senator Bennett is say-
ing, and I am, that are not in conflict and seethat would be use-
ful for us to see in addition to what you're talking about in the long
term. I'm with you essentially foresquare on the long term. I'm con-
cerned about getting to the long term.
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Senator BENNETT. Not to prolong this, but very quickly, yes and
no. In support of private investment, would you include a lowering
of the capital gains tax rate? And on trade, quickly, for or against
NAFTA?

Mr. BERGSTEN. For NAFTA, because we do believeI'm speaking
for myself now, as Lynn did for the steelworkers a minute ago.

The CHAIRMAN. OK
Mr. BERGSTEN. We've done some substantial studies on that at

my institute which show that, in the short to medium run, NAFTA
should significantly increase jobs for the economy on a net basis.
It does dislocate some growth, no doubt, but there is net job cre-
ation, because the Mexican trade deficit goes up as they import a
lot of capital to invest. Most of that trade deficit is with the United
States. We get job creation.

We've gotten a net increase of about a quarter of a million jobs
in our trade with Mexico just over the last 3 years as they've im-
plemented their reforms, in part because of the anticipation of
NAFTA. So on that one, I'm positive.

We looked at cutting the capital gains tax in some depth both in
our Corporate Governance Subcouncil and in our Capital Forma-
tion Subcouncil, and we came out dubious that it would have any
significant net effect on new investment, capital formation, or the
economy as a whole.

The CHAIRMAN. What about targeted capital gains?
Senator BENNETT. What about Federal revenues?
Mr. BERGSTEN. If you're going to do it, you should certainly tar-

get it. And we had in mind some various ways to target it that
would make it more likely to succeed. My colleagues can give their
own views if they would like, but I think on balance we came out
skeptical about a capital gains tax cut, and we therefore did not
recommend it in our report.

Senator BENNETT. What about the impact on Federal revenues?
There's 15 percent, to take President Bush's figure, of something
is a whole lot more revenue than 28 percent of nothing. And I can
introduce you to a lot of people who are sitting on fairly substantial
amounts of capital who would love to free it up for entrepreneurial
activity, but they don't want to do it at 28 percent hit.

Mr. BERGSTEN. Well, Our Capital Formation Subcouncil did look
at this in some depth and concluded that the short-term revenue
effect was hugely positive for the reason you say. It would unlock
a lot of capital gains. But over the long run it would be a revenue
loser. But that doesn't end the debate. The question would then be
whether that revenue loss in a static sense, as you said before

Senator BENNETT. And back to my mathematical model.
Mr. BERGSTEN. Rightwould be offset by the stimulative effect

on the economyhigher profits, higher income. On that, I have to
tell you, we came out skeptical.

Senator BENNETT. I see.
Mr. BERGSTEN. But I have to say, if I could, Mr. Chairman one

word in strong support of Senator Bennett's methodology. He laid
out brilliantly what economists call general equilibrium analysis.
Now he had a much more attractive way of putting it.

Senator BENNETT. May I say I've never heard of it?
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Mr. BERGSTEN. Economists call it general equilibrium analysis,
and he gave us a perfect description of it.

The CHAIRMAN. Lynn, you want a final word?
Mr. WILLIAMS. it probably goes without saying, but just for the

record, the labor movement is very concerned about NAFTA in its
present form, for the reasons that you eloquently outlined.

We're not opposed to trade with the world. We're not opposed to
trade with Mexico. But we think we need to approach these devel-
opments much more carefully, again out of concern for the enor-
mous damage that this trade deficit has done to America over these
last 10 years.

The CHAIRMAN. I'll just say on that, I attended the last Presi-
dential debate in East Lansing, MI. The three Presidential can-
didates were there. And Ross Perot got off this line, as a Texas
businessman who I think understands something about the way
the private sector works, talked about the loud sucking sound of
jobs going south of the border. So I want to just file a clear dissent.
I think your analysis on this is wrong. We'll argue that out. But
there are others from different vantage points who also have a
great concern about it.

In any event, gentlemen, we appreciate all the work. We appre-
ciate your being here today and the work of the Council, generally.
We'll make use of it. Thank you. -

Mr. BERGSTEN. Thank you very much.
The CHAIRMAN. The committee stands in recess.
Mr. REGAN. Thank you.
Mr. WILLIAMS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[Whereupon, at 12:55 p.m., the committee was recessed.
[Prepared statements of witnesses and additional material sup-

plied for the record follow:1
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR JEFF BINGAMAN

JOINT HEARING ON TIM COMPETITIVENESS POLICY COUNCIL REPORT

BEFORE THE SENATE BANKING, HOUSING, AND URBAN AFFAIRS COMMITTEE

AND THE JOINT ECONOMIC COMMITTEE

MARCH 16, 1993

I want to join Senator Riegle in welcoming our panel this morning and congratu-
lating them on their report and thanking them for the tremendous effort they and
their Subcouncils have put in over the past year in studying these issues.

I had a chance to serve on the Manufacturing Subcouncil and to meet on several
occasions with the full Council over the past year. I can personally attest to the seri-
ousness with which all of the members pursued their mandate to make concrete rec-
ommendations to help this nation regain its competitive footing before the turn of
the century eight years from now.

I can also attest to the great support the Council gave on a bipartisan basis to
the Clinton transition's economic team, headed by Bob Reich. Secretary Reich and
some of his staff spent a full-day with the Council in December and found the time
extremely well-spent.

The report we receive this morning sets out goals for our nation's competitive po-
sition and a strategy for achieving those goals which are consistent with the Clinton
administration's policies adopted thus far.

The technolop policy chapter, for example, parallels the statement issued by the
President and the Vice President on February 16 in almost every respect. The only
possible difference would be the Council's recommendation to broaden the Research
and Experimentation Tax Credit to cover improvements in manufacturing process
technology and to spur industry support of university research and industry R&D
consortia. These are worthy nbjectives and this proposal certainly deserves serious
consideration by the Congress and the administration.

Clearly the Council haoi trouble reaching consensus on deficit reduction proposals,
something they cndidly admit. Having reached unanimous agreement in all other
areas, the report states: "We were striving to develop similar agreement on our
budget proposals but were, in all candor, finding it difficult to reconcile strongly di-
vergent views of some of our members on both the size and shape of the package."
In the end the Council decided to register its support for the President's budget pro-
posals as a "major initial step" in reducing our deficit.

The Council is not the first institution to have difficulty in reaching consensus on
the specific steps needed to eliminate our budget deficit, nor will they be the last.
Their dilemma points to the importance of Presidential leadership in this area. Only
President Clinton's proposals broke their deadlock, and I am sure that the adminis-
tration is grateful for the Council's endorsement of their budget proposals as a first
step in the long battle to restore our nation's fiscal balance and thereby to put our
economy on a sounder footing.

Let me conclude by again thanking the Council for the tremendous effort they
have made to highlight the problems facing our nation's economy and to come forth
with serious recommendations for solving them. I look forward to continuing to work
with the Council in the future.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR ALPONSE D'AMATO

Mr. Chairman, I would like to welcome the witnesses for today's hearing: Fred
Bergsten, Chairman of the Competitiveness Policy Council, Rand Araskog, Chair-
man of ITT Corporation in New York City, Edward Regan, Comptroller of the State
of New York and Lynn Williams, President of the United Steelworkers of America
in Pittsburgh.

Today, the Competitiveness Policy Council is releasing its Second Report to the
President and Congress entitled, "A Competitiveness Strategy for America." The re-
port recommends changes to enhance competitiveness in many areas including: edu-
cation, training, technology, corporate governance and financial markets, trade pol-
icy, investment in public and private infrastructure, private savings and the Federal
budget deficit.

Though the Report focuses on an array of issues, I would like to focus on two of
its recommendations which fall under the jurisdiction of the Banking Committee.
First, we must look at increasing export financing for small-medium businesses and
second, reducing the disincentives that block billions of dollars in exports by Amer-
ican companies. We must make improvements in these areas while at the same time
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demand reciprocity of open foreign markets and defend against unfair trade prac-
tices here at home. These efforts will enhance the ability of American business to
increase their exports and increase their jobs here at home.

In the area of export finance, the Report states that over 50 percent of U.S. ex-
ports are accounted for by only 100 companies. Last week the U.S. Trade Represent-
ative, Michael Kantor stated that 85 percent of U.S. exports come from only 15 per-
cent of U.S. companies. Both statistics make the point that the export potential of
our small- and medium-sized businesses remains to be realized.

For some time, the small business has been able to get loan guarantees from the
Export-Import Bank but have been unable to find a bank to lend the money. This
is especially true when the loans are less than $5 million making it particularly dif-
ficult for the smaller exporter to find financing. Last year, Congress mandated that
the Export-Import Bank make 10 percent of its direct loans available to small busi-
ness to help address this problem.

Another, more innovative, approach to export financing is being pioneered by pri-
marily New York based service firms, including Donaldson Lufkm & Jenrette, a
New York investment banking concern owned by Equitable Insurance, the law firms
of Shearson & Sterling and Brown & Wood; and Harris Trust and Savings. They
have created "The Export Fund" and pledged $150 million in private capital for com-
panies trying to export. Last November, former Exim Bank Chairman John
Macomber approved "The Export Fund" as a source of capital for approved export-
ers. The negotiations with the Exim Bank are very close to completion. I urge the
Exim legal department to work expeditiously to resolve the final technical d.etails
necessary to make this project a reality.

Increasing the financing of American exports through creation of private sources
of capital for exports by small businesses and making sure that the Export-Import
Bank meets its Congressional mandate of making 10 percent of its direct loans to
small business are steps in the right direction to increasing export financing oppor-
tunities.

In the area of export controls, we must focus on providing a better environment
for the exportation of American goods by streamlining and reorganizing our export
control system. We must consider how best to streamline the export control process
to balance the desire to expand our foreign export markets and maintain our na-
tional security. We must eliminate bureaucratic red tape that stands in the way of
American exports and expedite not only the process but the export control list that
determines what must not I5C allowed to be exported.

Last week, the Senate passed by unanimous consent, H.R.750, a simple extension
of the Export Administration Act of 1979 through June 30, 1994. This important
statute expired in September 1990. Since that time the government has relied upon
the International Emergency Powers Act to administer and enforce the system of
export controls. It is important to put the law back on the books. Exporters have
been challenging the legitimacy of the emergency powers in the courts and without
these authorities sensitive exports can go abroad unchecked.

However, this extension is only a temporary fix. The Congress will be considering
a comprehensive rewrite of the Export Administration Act during the next year. Our
world has changed drastically since the original legislation was crafted in the late
1970's. I believe that the containment of nuclear, chemical, and biological prolifera-
tion is now the primary goal of any export control policy and the Export Administra-
tion Act should be rewritten with these considerations in mind.

On February 17, 1993, Senator Mack and I sent a letter to President Clinton out-
lining our concerns for reforming the system. President Clinton promptly responded
to us on February 23, 1993. In his letter, the President stated that he agreed with
us that the procedures used by the agencies charged with export control responsibil-
ities should not make it more difficult for U.S. exporters to compete in international
markets, as long as U.S. national security interests are adequately protected. He
also informed us that he has initiated a thorough review of the current export con-
trol system and will make this a top priority of the Administration officials respon-
sible for export control policy. I look forward to working with the President as we
rewrite the 'Export Administration Act.

Though the Competitiveness Report focuses on many issues, I believe the impor-
tance of increasing our exports is critical to our economic growth and creating jobs
here in the U.S.

Mr, Chairman, I look forward to the comments and suggestions of our panelists
in regard to these and other issues.

I ask unanimous consent that the following letters be included in the Record: the
letter to President Clinton from Senators D'Amato and Mack and the letter to Sen-
ator D'Amato from President Clinton.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR CAROL MOSELEY-BRAUN

Mr. Chairman, I think it is important that this committee, together with the Joint
Economic Committee, reviews the second report of the Competitiveness Policy Coun-
cil. Competitiveness cannot be just the province of economists and the business com-
munity; every American has a real stake in improving our competitiveness. The
days when the United States could ignore the rest of the world and improve the
standard of living of Americans solely through improvements in the domestic econ-
omy are long gone. How well we live here at home now increasingly depends on how
well we compete with Germans, Japanese, and rmnierous other countries through-
out the world.

I think the first report of the Competitiveness Policy Council was essentially cor-
rect. I agree that American competitiveness is slowly eroding, and I also agree that
this erosion has important long-run foreign policy and national security implications
if' it is not reversed.

That is why I think it is so important that both Congress and the President make
improving our competitiveness a real priority this year, and from here on out. I am
therefore pleased to be able to say that the new administration is thinking long-
term and globally, and that competitiveness is at the top of the President's agenda.

This year's report builds on last year's work, and sets out some of the proiolems
that must be dealt with. The report accurately points out that much of our growth
in the 1980's was debt-financed from abroad, and that the U.S. is now the world's
largest debtor nation. Frankly, I find it appalling that our balance of payments has
deteriorated so badly. I agree that improving our competitiveness means dealing
with our balance of payments problem.

This year's report covers a lot of ground, and I will not take the time of my col-
leagues to comment on every aspect of it. I would like to note, however, the priority
the report gives to education and training. The release accompanying the report
states that "American competitiveness rests fundamentally on the skills of our peo-
ple." Laura Tyson said the same thing at her confirmation hearing. I think we need
to act on this point, and do what it takes to improve our educational system and
our worker training.

I look forward to hearing from this morning's witnesses. I know our committee,
will benefit greatly from the work the competitiveness council has done, and I look
forward to working with the members of the Council in a coordinated effort to
change the direction of public policy and to give competitiveness issues the attention
and priority they deserve.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF C. FRED BERGSTEN
ClIAIRMAN, COMPETITIVENESS POIACV CouNcil.

A COMPETITIVENESS STRATEGY FOR AMERICA

MARCH 16, 1993

Thank you, Mr. Chairman for the opportunity to appear before both Committees
today to mica= the Second Report of the Competitiveness Policy Council. One year
ago, four members of the Council presented our First Report to you and announmd
the creation of eight Subcouncils to draft specific recommendations for the President
and Congress. Today, we fulfill our commitment to present a detailed blueprint for
a comprehensive competitiveness strategy for America.

On behalf of the Council, I would like to thank both Committees for your support
of the Council's work during the past year. The Council looks forward to continuing
our work with you in the months ahead as the Congress takes up new investment
and competitiveness initiatives. All of our Subcouncils are also prepared to present
their analysis and recommendations to these and other Congressional committees.

The Council concludes that the United States continues to face major competitive-
ness problems despite recent pickups in the growth of both the economy and na-
tional productivity. Moreover, it finds that the problem has been developing for two
or three decades, so it will take some time to restore America's competitiveness. The
group believes the United States should seek a fundamental turnaround by the year
2000the end of the decade, the end of the century, and the end of the next two
Presidential terms. It suggests that the American public wants and will support
such an effort, and that the present period may offer a rare opportunity to launch
the needed reforms.

The Council adopts several key goals for the year 2000:
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raising national productivity growth to an annual average of 2 percent from the
0.7 percent rate that prevailed from 1973 to 1991, thereby increasing family in-
comes by one third in a single generation;

--achieving annual economic growth of at least 3-31/2 percent, to create enough high-
wage jobs to restore full employment and a rising standard of living; and

eliminating the dejwit in our external balance, halting the buildup of foreign debt
that has turned America into the world's largest debtor nation.
To achieve these goals, the Council supports many of the investment proposals

made by President Clinton and his budget program. The Council in fact expressed
pleasure that the President's program includes a number of recommendations made
both in its First Report, released in March 1992, and in its new Second Report. The
Council's latest recommendations, however, go considerably further than those ofthe Administration in three areas.

First, American competitiveness and productivity will increase on a lasting basis
only if private investment is raised permanently by at /east 5 percent of GNP. Such
investment should be encouraged through:
a permanent Equipment Tax Credit (E7'C) rather than the temporary investment

tax credit proposed for larger firms by the Administration;
a permanent Innovation and Commercialization Tax Credit (ICTC) to replace the

recently expired Research and Experimentation Tax Credit, covering improve-
ments in the manufacturing process as well as in product technology; and

depreciation allowances linked to the "competitive life" of equipment rather than
its "tax life," which is often much longer and thus discourages new investment.
Second, international trade has become a crucial element of the American econ-

omy. We can compete at home only if we can compete abroad. The Council therefore
recommends a major new export expansion strategy including:

increasing governmental export credits to $20 billion annually to compete fully
with our major foreign rivals;

elimination or at least sharp reduction of export controls and other export dis-
incentives that currently block billions of dollars of foreign sales by U.S. compa-nies;

doubling of the funding for, and sharp strengthening of, the government's exportpromotion effort; and
maintenance of competitive exchange rates, as called for in the Omnibus Trade and

Competitiveness Act of 1988, via restoration of the currency reference ranges that
were maintained during 1987-88.
Third, American competitiveness rests fundamentally on the skills of our people.

The Council argues that "the bottom line is simple: if we want a higher standard
of living, we will have to earn it by improving the education and training of our
workforce." The Council therefore proposes sweeping educational reform including:

development of content and performance standards for what students should know
and be able to do;

linking governmental assistance to higher education to actions by colleges to raisetheir admission standards;
adoption of a new uniform high school transcript to encourage employers to review
school records;
development of "pay-for-knowledge" systems that reward teachers for acquiring
the skills necessary to teach the new standards; and

rewards for districts and schools that are able to achieve these high standards.
The Council based most of its recommendations on the work of eight Subcouncils

that it created a year ago to work on the problems to which it attached highest pri-
ority: Capital Formation, Corporate Governance and Financial Markets, Critical
Technologies, Education, Manufacturing, Public Infrastructure, Trade Policy and
Training. Over 200 leading Americans participated actively in developing the
Subcouncils' analyses and proposals. The Council's program thus reflects a high de-
gree of consensus among leaders of business, government (including 19 from the
Bush Administration and 22 Members of Congress), labor and the public on most
major aspects of improving American competitiveness. The full reports of all eight
Subcouncils are appended to the Council's report and the Subcouncils will help the
Council monitor the implementation of their respective proposals in 1993.

A summary of the Council's complete list of proposals is attached. Preliminary
versions of its conclusions, and the reports of each of the Subcouncils, were conveyed
to the newly elected Administration early in the transition period. Some of the more
important, all which seek to sharply increase the "bang for each investment buck,"include:
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1. Worker Training. The Council concludes that "the most striking waste of our
national resources is in the tortuous road we force high school graduates to travel
to make their initial entry into the work force. Other nations gain a 5 to 10 year
head start (on the United States) . . . The government provides no help when (the
young workers) need it most." In addition, "only five percent of our businesses have
replaced traditional production with high performance systems." Remedies include:

new school-to-work transition programs based on the German apprenticeship
model;
"lifetime learning systems" via more comprehensive corporate commitments to
train all workers;
doubling the resources available for retraining workers dislocated by structural
changes in the economy; and

broadening the current tax deduction for job-related educational expenses to cover
training that improves employment skills beyond the current line of work.
2. Technology. It remains largely correct that "Americans are good starters

while Japanese (and others) are good finishers." American industry has undervalued
the importance of making continual improvements in products and processes, and
of manufacturing in general. Government policy has emphasized scientific break-
throughs rather than commercial followthroughs. In addition to the new tax incen-
tives already cited, the Government should:
reorient its own R&D investment to civilian and dual-use purposes;

rapidly expand the Advanced Technology Program in the Department of Com-
merce to an annual program level of $750 million; and
modify federal procurement rules to make the government a better consumer of
key technologies.
3. Corporate Governance. Major changes are obviously transpiring in the rela-

tionship among managements, boards of directors and shareholders in a number of
companies. Continuation of that process should resolve many of the key governance
problems. Companies should, however, also begin preparing periodic analyses of
their long-term financial, strategic and organizational results in relation to goals es-
tablished by management and the board. These should include non-financial meas-
ures of long-term prospects that emphasize intangibles such as worker training,
quality of product, research and development and strategic positioning rather than
relying solely on items which fall neatly into the traditional securities industry's
valuations of price/earnings multiples.

4. Public Infrastructure. Public investment correlates closely with national pro-
ductivity and yields high returns: 30-40 percent for maintenance of the highway
system, 10-20 percent for expanding that system in congested areas. But such in-
vestments were only half as great in 1990 as in 1980 and were only one quarter
as great as in Germany. One half of all American roads were recently rated "poor"
or "low/fair." Highway congestion costs us an estimated $100 billion 'annually. Espe-
cially needed are:

new intermodal strategies, particularly to support a national export effort;
full funding for the Intermodal Surface Transportation Efficiency Act (ISTEA);
an increase of $12 billion in additional annual spending to put our roads, bridges
and mass transit into good working order;

new federal techniques to encourage states to maintain roads and bridges, such
as bond and grant covenants that incorporate a maintenance schedule; and
adoption of higher roadbuilding standards (as parts of Europe) and life-cycle
costing for transportation design.
It is essential to pay for all these new programs responsibly. In addition, the na-

tional saving rate must be increased substantially to fund the required increase in
national investment. Since no one has been able to devise effective policy proposals
to increase private saving, the increased resources must be generated primarily by
reducing the budget deficit of the federal government.

The Council supports the President's budget program as a good first step in this
direction. If fully implemented, it should generate an increase in the national saving
rate of 21/2-3 percent of GNP. The group counsels an extensive review of the budget
situation as the President's four-year program approaches its conclusion. It suspects
that substantial further cuts in the deficit may then be required, probably requiring
more extensive actions such as reductions in non-means-tested entitlement pro-
grams and institution of a consumption tax or value-added tax.

Attached to this testimony is a summary of the Council's key recommendations.
The Council is pleased to note that some of the proposals in its First Report have

already been adopted. The International Trade Commission has created an Office of
Competitiveness to begin providing the baseline projections of key American indus-
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tries which the Council views as essential to permit intelligent responses to prob-
lems of specific sectors. The new Administration has created a National Economic
Council to coordinate the several components of the required competitiveness strategy,
drawing on detailed proposals from the Commission on Government Renewal that
was partially inspired by the Council. On the other hand, there has been no
progress in implementing the legal requirement that all legislative proposals early
Competitiveness Impact Statements and the Council reiterates it recommendation
that Congress insist that this be done.

The Council plans to address five additionul key issues in 1993:
the competitiveness impact of alternative proposals to reform health care;
how to create high performance workplaces;

tort reform;
capital allocation; and
social problems undermining the nation's competitiveness.

On the basis of the detailed proposals for a comprehensive strategy laid out in
its new report, the Council now plans to fulfill the "competitiveness ombudsman"
role called for in its founding legislation.

Mr. Chairman, thank you again for inviting the Council to present its rec-
ommendations. The Congress established the Council to catalyze agreement between
business, labor, and management on ways to enhance America's future. I believe
that the Congress was correct in its intuition that the creation of an advisory com-
mission, like the Council, could play a constructive brokering and consensus-build-
ing role. The Council's report is the fruit of our labors. We hope that these rec-
ommendations will be helpful to you and the Administration in your collective ef-
forts to build a more competitive America.

TESTIMONY OF LYNN R. WILLIAMS
INTERNATIONAL PRESIDENT, UNn'ED STEELN/ORKkats OF AMERICA

MARCH 16, 1993

The Competitiveness Policy Council's report represents an important stride for-
ward in the country's effort to come to grips with its underlying economic problems.
It is significant that a group as diverse as the membership of the Council and its
Subcouncils was able to agree on such a sweeping package of fundamental reforms.
This testifies to the readiness of the country for change and confirms the wisdom
of the Congress in establishing the Council in the 1988 Trade Act.

My remarks will focus this morning on what the Council's recommendations mean
for people. Competitiveness and, more specifically, the Council's overall goal of dou-
bling labor productivity growth is the key to the size and quality of life of our mid-
dle class. Wage rates closely track labor productivity. As real wages have declined
in the last twenty years, so have the fortunes of our middle class, and workers in
general. Even if their overall standard of living has not declined, working families
have found themselves running and working harder just to stay in place. The key
to keeping alive the American Dream of generation-after-generation increases in liv-
ing standards lies in strengthening wages. And the key to higher wages lies in
stronger productivity growth.

The Council's recommendations aim to raise productivity growth by improving the
way we outfit our workforce for economic competition. All of our recommendations
have one thing in common: they leverage the capabilities and increase the value of
American labor.

Our strategy listed a number of basic principles among which was the realization
that unions, as the workers' own organizations, must be enlisted as full participants
in developing, designing, and bringing about a new culture of workplace organiza-
tion and human resource development. Where a workplace environment is soured
by an anti-worker-organization attitude, it is difficult to envision the commitment
to substantive changes which our report recommends. Indeed the systemic changes
inducing a transformation of the education and training of workers, a key to com-
petitiveness in the global economy, recognizes that public and private resources will
more effectively be deployed if we build real partnerships between business and
labor.

Perhaps the recommendations with the most immediate effect on American work-
ers are those in the area of Training. As Chairman of our Training Subcouncil, I
would like to take a few minutes to 'focus on these proposals. I have already men-
tioned the central statistic that real wages in the United States have been declining
for twenty years. But this overall trend masks the fact that the drop has been far
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faster for the bottom two-thirds of wage earners. Since 1979, the share of full-time
workers earning poverty level wages has jumped by more than 50 percent. As a re-
sult, the gap between rich and poor has been growing; it is greater today for Amer-
ican males than at any point since 1940.

Employees without college degrees have borne the brunt of these trends. Only col-
lege-educated workers have increased incomes since 1979, everyone else's have fall-
en. In short, we have created two wage tracks: high incomes and great opportunity
for those able to get a good education; low wages and limited opportunities for the
75 percent of high school students who will not graduate from college.

Our competitors invest substantially more to develop the skills of their workers,
particularly those of non-college graduates. Two thirds of the German workforce
have completed an extensive apprenticeship program compared to less than two-
tenths of one percent in the United States. Japanese firms put secondary school
graduates through intensive training programs which are just the beginning of a
lifetime of work-based learning. Overall, the United States spends 0.17 percent of
GDP on employment and training, while France spends four times as much.

There is no optimal amount of national investment in workforce training which
will guarantee substantially higher productivity. However, it is clear that the Unit-
ed States is underinvesting. In both Germany and Japan, the bottom two-thirds of
wage earners have boosted productivity faster than their American counterparts. In
turn, this has contributed to stronger wage growth and more equitable income dis-
tribution. America must respond to this challenge.

For these reasons, the Training Subcouncil has proposed reforms in four main
areas:
1. 13e11.1)INC A BETTER, MORE STREAMLINED TRAINING SYSTEM.

The General Accounting Office has determined that there are 125 different, often
poorly coordinated, federal employment and training programs administered by no
less than 14 agencies. The Council recommends creation of a network of local
human resources development boards to serve as "one stop shopping' for people
seeking training services. National occupational skill standards should also be es-
tablished to focus the training efforts of both students and employers. The United
States is the only industrialized nation without a formal system for developing and
disseminating skill standards.
2. ENCOURAGING CONTINUAL SKILLS UPGRADING ON TI1E JOB.

Many obstacles prevent firms, especially small- and medium-sized enterprises,
from investing more in the development of their workers. Two of the biggest are
concerns about employee turnover and cost. The Subcouncil identified two options
to help overcome these hurdles:

(a) institute a 1.5 percent of payroll training guarantee which would require
firms with at least 50 workers to invest 1.5 percent of payroll in developing the
skills of their employees, or pay the equivalent into a national training fund; and

(b) create a program of training grants for firms, unions and consortia, coordi-
nated with existing state modernization and customized training programs and fi-
nanced through general revenues or a very small payroll tax.
In addition, individual workers, like firms, face obstacles to skills upgrading.

Present federal efforts on their behalf are limited. One problem is the narrowness
of the tax deduction for "job-related" training expenses. The "job-related" require-
ment benefits managers, with their broadly defined job descriptions, and discrimi-
nates against front-line, shop floor workers. Therefore, the Subcouncil proposed
broadening the tax deduction to include skills which will promote long-run employ-
ment security.
3. INTEGRATING SCHOOL AND WORK FOR HICH SCHOOL STUDENTS.

A third of our high school graduates drift for over a decade between jobs having
little career potential. At the same time, our employers lament the lack of qualified
young workers. The Subcouncil endorsed a range of efforts to help communities
strengthen their school to work transition programs, including the provision of in-
centives to employers and unions to participate in apprenticeship and other pro-
grams, creation of a national youth service corps, and allocation of a small portion
of federal economic revitalization and public works funding to youth apprenticeship.
4. STRENGTHENING THE CAI'ACITY OF WORKERS TO ADAIYT 'TO CHANGE BY PROVIDING

GENEROUS DISLOCATED WORKER ASSISTANCE.

The Subcouncil recommended the creation of a comprehensive worker adjustment
program, backed by secure and adequate funding. The program should offer im-
proved job search assistance, adequate income support during longer term retrain-
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ing, a wage supplement to help workers return to work faster without. suffering se-
vere income drops and, in the absence of universal health insurance, some degree
of interim health care coverage.

The challenges of dislocation can not be avoided, nor should workers, firms and
society bear the substantial costs of job losses. We have proposed in our Subcouncii
report that Congress and the Administration take a dramatic step forward, enhanc-
ing the benefits available to dislocated workers, among which is the income support
feature of Trade Adjustment Assistance which is essential for longer term training.
With the possible advent of a NAFTA settlement and a new GATT agreement, the
features of TAA need to be upgraded and its scope expanded to include at least
those affected by environmental requirements and defense down-sizing.

Another area which has a strong bearing on the productivity of our workforre is,
of course, our educational $.ystem. I would like to highlight some of the rec-
ommendations made by our Education Subcouncil, whieh was chaired by Albert
Shenker, President of the American Federation of Teachers.

(1) Develop high standards for what students should know and be able to do in
order to be prepared. for democratic citizenship, higher education, and productive em-
ployment. Then test them on it.

The Subcouncil reached the conclusion that curriculum content and student per-
formance standards represent the central issue in education policy. Every one of- the
world's highest achieving school systems makes clear its expectations for schuols,
school staff, teacher education and for how education resources ought to be de
ployed. We in the United States do not. Every one of these other school systems aiso
administers external student tests that are based on its education content standards
and curricula and for which students can and must prepare. We do not. This is part
of the reason why our students trail in many international educational comparisons.

(2) Develop the capacity of schools to help their students meet high standards by
ensuring that they have the flexibility, expertise, and resources they need to do so.
Flexibility requires substantial deregulation of schools by all levels of government.

(3) Develop a system of accountability for schools that uses student achievenu-nt on
performance tests to signal the need for external intervention.

In general, the Education Subcouncil was reluctant to propose specific, sweeping
programmatic changes. The last thing our 100,000 diverse elementary and second-
ary schools need is another one-size-fits-all set of federal reforms. Instead, the
Subcouncil offered a framework for reform, leaving specific tactics to the appropriate
levels of government and institutions. In essence the framework is: adopt high
standards; develop the capacity of schools and students to meet them; and hold the
school system and students ftecou ntable for the results.

Finally, I would like to say a word or two on the subject of the budget deficit.
As President of the United Steelworkers of America, I sec deficit reduction as a
means to the end of boosting capital investment, not as an end in itself. That is why
I support the Council's deliberate and balanced proposal to implement immediately
a program to cut the deficit in half over four years and to perform a mid-course re-
view before deciding how far to go in the second stage of deficit reduction. I am not
convinced that moving more rapidly to budget surplus, as suggested by some, is nec-
essary to raise national saving and investment. In fact, it might hurt saving and
investment by undermining economic growth.

CONCLUSION

The Council's report attempts to indicate how government policy could impmve
our international economic competitiveness and standard of living. I belicNe these
recommendations could form the basis of a successftil economic strategy for the
United States over the course of the next generation SomAhing like this program
could help extend the American Dream and maintain our standing as the work-n-
preeminent economic power well into the next century.

Thank you.
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QUESTIONS FOR THE RECORD ON THE COMPETITWENESS
POLICY COUNCIL'S SECOND REPORT FOR C. FRED BERGSTEN

Question #1
On page 23 of your report, as part of your recommendation for

eliminating America's current account surplus, you call on the Clin-
ton Administration to place a higher priority on developing a global
growth strategy with our G-7 partners, especially Japan and Ger-
many. How much of our trade deficit with Japan do you think we
can cut through a policy of macroeconomic coordination? What else
must we do to eliminate our trade deficit with Japan?
Answer #1

The Council's unanimous recommendation to eliminate the cur-
rent account deficit first appeared in our report last year. The
Council firmly believes that, in order to achieve a sustainable im-
provement in our standard of living, we must eliminate our net for-
eign borrowing and finance our new investment in human and
physical capital with domestic savings. In addition, the Council
agrees with our Trade Policy Subcouncil that exchange rate insta-
bility and mismanaged macroeconomic policies seriously hurt U.S.
firms' abilities to reach their export potential. The Council there-
fore calls for better international coordination among the 0-7 coun-
tries and the prompt return to a system of currency reference
ranges as part of our six point strategy to improve U.S. export per-
formance. In addition to improving macroeconomic coordination,
our Trade Policy Subcouncil calls on the U.S. Government to rein-
vigorate the SII talks with Japan particularly with respect to anti-
trust and other competitiveness policies.

The Council did not take a deep look at the details of the United
States-Japanese trade deficit but, as Director of the Institute for
International Economics, I am currently concluding a study with
my colleague Marcus Noland which does. Our initial work provides
evidence that Japanese barriers account for $10$20 billion in lost
U.S. export sales annually. This suggests that there would be
major payoff in a successful effort to improve our recent successes
in Japan.

In addition, however, our study suggests that the bulk of the bi-
lateral deficit remains the product of macroeconomic factors such
as the current economic downturn in Japan and, in particular, the
yen-dollar exchange rate. Detailed studies by my colleague William
Cline show that a 1 percent rise in the rate of yen against the dol-
lar will improve the U.S. trade balance with Japan by about $1 bil-
lion over a two-year period. The recent rise of about 20 percent in
the yen-dollar rate thus suggests that, as President Clinton indi-
cated in his press conference on April 16, our bilateral deficit with
Japan could decline significantly in the period just ahead.
Question #2

Your report is remarkably negative on all of the proposals to di-
rectly promote private savings via the Tax Code, increased IRA's,
cuts in the capital gains tax, and elimination of the taxation of in-
terest and dividend earnings, for example. You put almost all of
your emphasis on cutting public dissaving. Is there nothing we can
do to bring our private savings rate more in line with those of the
Japanese and Germans?
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Answer #2
In our first report, and again in this report, the Council notes

that the United States has the lowest national saving rate among
the industrial countries. U.S. gross national saving in 1990 was 14
percent of GDP, well below the average of 21 percent for all OECD
member countries. In order to improve our national saving rate, we
must address both private and public saving.

In the case of private saving, U.S. households save one half to
one third less than in other OECD countries. In addition, as our
Capital Formation Subcouncil reports, there is agreement amongst
economists that there is very little direct policy action that can be
taken to significantly increase private saving. Tax incentives for re-
tirement funds mainly shift the composition of private saving and
do not raise the overall level. Such steps of course result in lower
tax revenues and thereby exacerbate our public dissaving, reducing
the net effect that any increase in private saving may have on na-
tional saving.

There are possibilities, however, for increasing private saving in-
directly by discouraging private consumption. Our current tax sys-
tem, which perversely taxes saving and encourages consumption, is
an important barrier to private saving. Hence, many members of
the Council have expressed support for a switch to consumption
taxes, both of an aggregate nature (such as a value-added tax) and
on specific sectors (such as energy, tobacco and alcohol). We have
not made a recommendation on this issue, other than to endorse
the tax proposals that are part of the President's budget plan, but
we will be doing further work on it during the coming year.
Question #3

On page 25 of your report you discuss export controls that you
state block billions of dollars of foreign sales by American compa-
nies. You recommend that:

all unilateral U.S. export controls should be sharply limited since
only multilateral controls can be effective against a target coun-
try.
That sounds good in theory, but what do we do if we know na-

tions like Iran, Iraq, China, and North Korea are trying to make
weapons of mass destruction and the means to deliver them. Do we
continue to allow U.S. companies to ship materials that help them
if we cannot persuade other countries not to?
Answer #3

The Council, in agreement with our Trade Policy Subcouncil,
starts from the premise that our current complex web of export
controls places U.S. exporters at a major disadvantage. In some
cases U.S. based companies are prevented from exporting while for-
eign based companies are free to win those markets. With the end
of the Cold War, we must take a serious look at the logic and prac-
tice of our export controls and design a system which works to the
advantage of our exporters.

For example, in the case where the United States is the single
or principal supplier, unilateral controls could be effective. But if
the United States unilaterally decides not to supply an itemfor
example, jets for Iranthat decision can be easily undercut by
other governments who allow thdr firms to fill the order. In these
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case the United States should forgo a unilateral restraint which
will have no other effect than hurting American exporters.
Question #4

You endorse a sharp increase in export credit programs, in par-
ticular an annual program level of $20 billion (with an implied sub-
sidy of $1.2 billion) for the Export-Import Bank. The Clinton Ad-
ministration's budget propoas do not advocate this level of export
financing. How would you achieve the desired level of support?
Should this be a priority even if we have cut other programs in this
budget category?
Answer #4

One of the greatest disadvantages our exporters operate under is
inadequate export financing. Our Trade Policy Subcouncil focused
much attention on the lack of resources and appropriate vehicles
especially for small and medium size firms around the country.
Based on their findings the Council recommends that the Export-
Import Bank program level be increased annually over the next
four years. We believe that such increases should be a priority and
should be fully paid forthrough spending cuts in this category or
through tax increases. It should be noted that, since the Govern-
ment plays a partnership role in export financing, this is one budg-
et area where the social impact of the Government's contribution
is much greater than the actual expenditure.
Question #5

Just last week we passed a reauthorization of the Export Admin-
istration Act through June 1994 in the hope that between now and
then we can rationalize our export control system. You recommend
the fusion of the current State Department and Commerce Depart-
ment export control systems into a single entity, authorized by a
single law. Who would you put in charge of this new system, a new
agency or Commerce or State?
Answer #5

Our Trade Policy Subcouncil recommends that export controls be
consolidated under one agency, preferable the Department of Com-
merce. The National Economic Council should oversee export con-
trol policy in conjunction with the National Security Council to en-
sure that export controls do not place undue burdens on U.S. in-
dustries. Thorough cost-benefit analyses should be made, perhaps
with the aid of impact assessments prepared by the U.S. Inter-
national Trade Commission's new Office of International Competi-
tiveness.

QUESTIONS FOR THE RECORD ON THE COMPETITIVENESS
POLICY COUNCIL'S SECOND REPORT FOR RAND ARASKOG

Question #1
On page 1 of its report the Council notes that "over the past dec-

ade the United States has run merchandise trade deficits that if
added up would total $1 trillion and that are continuing to grow
at an annual rate of $100 billion."

What impact have those massive trade deficits had on America's
industrial base and the standard of living of Americans? Can we
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halt our economic decline if we fail to drastically reduce those
deficits?
Answer #1

As suggested in our first report last year, the series of trade defi-
cits and the economic imbalances which underlay them are another
indication of the slow erosion of the U.S. industrial base and our
standard of living which has been taking place over the last twenty
years. Moreover, the trade deficit itself leads to a lower American
standard of living in two ways: by requiring a steady depreciation
of our currency, and by requiring the United States to service the
rapidly growing foreign debt that we incur to finance the deficits
as they arise.

QUESTIONS FOR THE RECORD ON THE COMPETITIVENESS
POLICY COUNCIL'S SECOND REPORT FOR LYNN WILLIAMS

Question #1
I note with interest the Council's conclusion on page 47 of its re-

port that America's social illsdrugs, crime, family breakdown and
the likehave a pervasive impact on our ability to compete. I am
pleased that the Council plans to create a Subcouncil to make rec-
ommendations on how we as a nation deal with these matters.

Do you think that the NAFTA will worsen these social problems
by driving down American wages for the least educated and skilled
of our workers?
Answer #1

The increasing interrelationship of the world economy makes it
very difficult to disentangle the multiple factors contributing to the
current state of our social ills. Clearly, increased trade liberaliza-
tion, as in the case of the NAFTA, will mean increased trade corn-
petition. But it also must mean increased economic opportunity if
such liberalization is to be in our national interest. The challenge
therefore becomes to insure that the benefits outweigh the costs to
such an agreement, and to insure that the benefits from the
NAFTA are channeled to those who must pay a price for its imple-
mentation.

Our concern over the dislocations associated with NAFTA should
not be confined to those workers directly competing with Mexican
workers but must also expand to include the thousands of workers
in input producing industries as well as workers in communities
dependent on those industries which will be adversely affected by
NAF'TA. With this in mind, the Training Subcouncil, which I

chaired, called for a comprehensive and expansive program to as-
sist all workers adjust to changes in our new global-based economy.
Such a program must include income maintenance and training as
well as job search assistance and relocation allowances.

Given the increasing globalization of the world economies, it is
even more important for the Government to follow a strategy which
promotes the creation of high-wage, high-skilled jobs through a
comprehensive investment program starting at our education sys-
tem, and providing for the school to work transition and worker
training, to investment in infrastructure, technology and manufac-
turing, while following sound trade policies.
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Question #2
I understand that you are not only a member of the Council, but

also Chairman of its Subcouncil on Training. On page 2 of the tes-
timony you submitted with the report, you note that real wages in
the United States have been in decline for 20 years. You furthernote:

the drop has been far faster for the bottom two-thirds of wageearners . . . the gap between rich and poor has been growing; it
is greater today for American males that at any time since 1940.
To what do you attribute the accelerating decline in wages for

the 75% of our high school students who will not graduate from col-lege and the growing gap in wages between our college and non-colle,f educated workers?
Answer #2

There is wide agreement amongst those who study labor markets
that education is an important Factor in understanding recent de-
clines in real wages. Those workers who enter the labor force with
more education are expected to experience greater income gainsconsistently throughout their career. The converse is true for those
workers with less education. Since only 25 percent of high school
graduates in America complete four years of college, this meansthat the vast majority of our labor force can not expect to share in
the American dream of a rising standard of living throughout theirlifetime.

The Training Subcouncil report to the full Council notes that wedevote seven times more resources to those 25 percent of high
school students who graduate from college than we do to the other75 percent of students. Within the context of a system of lifelong
learning, the Subcouncil recommends and the full Council endorses
placing much more attention on assisting students with the transi-
tion from school to work. Many people point to the German appren-
ticeship model as a goal. Our Subcouncil found that the German
model should serve as one among many models which should be
studied and tried throughout the country. By the end of the day,the goal is to find the best program, or menu of programs to meet
our national needs.

QUESTIONS FOR THE RECORD ON THE COMPETITWENESS
POLICY COUNCIL'S SECOND REPORT FOR EDWARD REGAN

Question #la
I note that you are not only a member of the Council, but that

you also chair its Corporate Governance Subcouncil. As you know,
many critics of American corporations claim they have a much too
short planning horizon, and that it is caused, at least in part, bythe rise of institutional investors. I was surprised to find no real
discussion or analysis of this issue in the portion of the report deal-
ing with corporate governance.

Can you tell us wily this issue was not examined?
Answer #la

On the contrary, the issue of "short-term planning horizons of
corporations" was examined in the final and full report of the
Subcouncil on Corporate Governance and Financial Markets, The
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Will To Act, which is located on pages 131-163 of the Competitive-
ness Policy Council's Reports of the Subcouncils.

Upon extensive examination of the evidence,' the majority of
Subcouncil members disagreed with the widely held theory that in-
stitutional investors make short-term investments and force a
short-term corporate planning horizon.

The Subcouncil's findings and conclusions regarding short-term
planning horizons and the role of institutional investors are crys-
tallized in footnote 7 of our report which states:

. . the issue is not one of time horizons for investment. Rather,
the issue is the nature of the types of investments needed to en-
hance competitiveness, regardless of how long investment money
is committed. There are many types of corporations which invest
along different time frames; what is short term for the electric
utility industry is long term for the toy industry. There are also
many types of investors who invest with different time horizons
and objectives: some index and hold for years, while others are
more quantitatively oriented and trade more frequently; life in-
surance companies tend to invest more heavily in debt instru-
ments than either public or private pension funds. All these par-
ticipants combine to produce highly liquid and efficient markets.

Nor is the issue "transient" or fragmented shareholder owner-
ship. Owners come from all investment schools and behave with
more or less impact on the corporate governance process. Our
system has many large, long term owners, some active and some
passive. Even passive investors with small blocks of shares, if
they are vocal, can have an impact on the corporate governance
process. The key is whether investorsregardless of their make-
up or time horizonshave the means to monitor and commu-
nicate, as well as the will to act to effect changes either in the
direction of corporate investment or in the corporate governance/
strategic planning process or both.

Thus, the concept of short-termism ignores the complexity of
the financial market system, the varying investment strategies of
each type of investor, and the varying time frames for corporate
investment and strategic planning.

Question #1.b
Your report does not endorse the conventional view that "short-

termism" and excess trading in financial markets are at the root
of our corporate competitiveness problems. You say the true issue

'More specifically, in Section 1 of The Will To Act, entitled 'The Capital Choices Argument"
(pgs. 137-138), and in particular, in fixitnote 7 (pg. 145), we directly address this issue. The
topic was, in large part, the subject of the Subcouncil's first meeting on June 2,1992 in Philadel-
phia. At. this conference, authors of several papers concerning the issue of short-term planning
horizons presented their findings to the Subcouncil for discussion. The papers included: (1)
"Shareholder Trading l'ractice and Corporate Inveitment Horizons," by Kenneth Froot of MIT,
(2) "Financial Speculation: Economic Efficiency and l'ublic Policy. A Background Paper Prepared
for the Twentieth Century Fund," by Robert Shiner of Yale; (3) 'Time Horizons and Technolcgy
Investments," by Bruce Guile, Director of the Pnigram Office of the National Academy of Engi-
neering; and (4) "Liquidity versus Control: The In'titutional Investor as Corporate Monitor," by
John Cof Tee of the Columbia Law School.

In addition, the issue of "the rise of institutional investors" was discussed and debated in de-
tail at the August 5,1992 meeting of the Subcoumil in Minneapolis. Several papers on this sub.
ject were presented including: (I) "Institutional Investors: The Swing Vote in Corporate Govern-
ance: Monolithic or Diverse? Implications for Corporate Governance," by Dr. Carolyn Brancato,
Subcouncil Staff Director; and (2) "The Evolving Role of Institutfonal Investors in Corporate
Governance: Monolithic or Diverse? Implications Ihr Corporate Governance," by Ira M. Millstein
ot" Well, Gotshal & Mangos.
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is "poor managerial performance." To what do you attribute the low
investment in R&D and plant equipment by our private sector com-
pared to their foreign competitors?
Answer #lb

In its report, The Will To Act (pg. 136 of Reports of the
Subcouncils), the Subcouncil agrees that:

"Aggregate rates of investment in property, plant and equipment,
civilian R&D and intangible assets such as corporate training
and related forms of human resource development are, by a vari-
ety of measures, lower in the United States than both Japan and
Germany, as well as other major competitors."
The Subcouncil believes that, by and large, markets are liquid

and efficient and current stock prices, for the most part, reflect a
corporation's prospects, including potential returns from invest-
ment in plant and equipment and R&D. Under-investment, where
it exists, was found to be primarily related to poor managerial per-
formance as well as gaps in information and specific market anom-
alies (as discussed below).

Subcouncil members were, however, not persuaded that financial
markets and excess trading cause this under-investment. Moreover,
it was the general finding by Subcouncil members that the United
States does not have a pervasive under-investment problem, but in-
stead that there exist:

. . . "pockets" of under-investment in which viable longer-term
payout projects are not undertaken despite their long-term stra-
tegic attractiveness. One such area involves highly targeted in-
dustries where technological costs are high, returns are slow to
mature (where products may take up to fifteen years to bring to
the market, for example), and investments are illiquid and intan-
gible for a long time and complex and difficult to evaluate. Other
areas may involve retooling or bringing product development to
fruition in companies not necessarily in the high technological
category.

Even if those macroeconomic policies discussed above were to
be altered, our capital markets can, on occasion operate with
"blinders" on which miss, and therefore undervalue, important
aspects of investment in things like research and development,
education and worker trainingthe very things that are critical
to positio'ning businesses strategically to compete in world mar-
kets and the very things that are difficult if not, in some cases,
virtually impossible to capture in current financial measures.

To the extent there is a problemand again, there were sharp
differences among our members on this subjectthere is no one
culprit. Investors and managers and all other constituent groups
appear to be behaving rationally. They concentrate on the meas-
urements availablefinancial and economic returns. If some po-
tential investors focus on quarterly and annual financial state-
ments in the belief that this is where a corporation chooses to
show its true value, and if the corporation puts its emphasis on
timely financial returns, believing this will attract investors,
there will, as Porter argues, continue to be a negative, circular,
self-reinforcing trend as to this situation. (pg. 137, Reports of the
Subcouncils)
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The Subcouncil recommended that changes be made to improve
the tangible and intangible investment environment. Of major im-
portance is the notion of revamping what is considered to be "cor-
porate value" to include a broader range of investments in tangible
and intangible properties which would help position corporations
strategically to compete in world markets.

In short, the Subcouncil identified and recommended the estab-
lishment of two elements which could improve th . nation's under-
investment problem by "filling-up" the pockets of under-invest-
ment. These were: (1) improved managerial performance; and (2)
the establishment of nonfinancial measurements of corporate per-
formance, such as product quality, customer satisfaction, employee
training, and strategic direction. These two approaches will better
present to shareholders information on the true and more com-
prehensive "value" of corporations, which will, in turn, direct in-
vestment in efficient markets toward companies meeting this new
and improved standard of corporate value.
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The Honorable Bill Clinton
President of the United States
The White House
Washington, DC 20500

Dear Mr. President:
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Unital *tams Zenate
Comma-ME oN BANKING HOUSING AND

uRBAN AFFAIRS

WASHINGTON. OC 20510-6075

February 17. 199'3

We are writing in response to Secretary of Commerce Ronald H. Brown's,
letter to us in support of an extension of the Export Administration Act of 1979
(EAA). Yesterday, the House of Representatives passed an extension of the Act
through June 30, 1994, as a stop-gap measure, pending a comprehensive rewrite of
the EAA. The Congress hopes to complete action on the rewrite prior to the
expiration of the simple extension.

We intend to support the EAA extension when it comes before the Senate.
However, as the Congress embarks on rewriting the EAA, it is important for us to
know that the Administration is committed to a reorganization of the export control
bureaucracy. We believe the current system is inadequate to deal with the new
national security challenges.

As you know, the current export control system was designed to address the
Cold War imperative of preventing the Soviet Union front acquiring militarily
sensitive technologies. However well or poorly the system may have worked in the
past, it is ill-equipped to deal with today's national security threats. The United
States has a major interest in preventing additional countries from acquiring
weapons of mass destruction, as the war with Iraq amply illustrates. Our current
export control system, if not a complete failure in this area, falls short of meeting
the goal of preventing the spread of nuclear, chemical and biological weaponry.

In the past, our export control system has been characterized by intense
rivalries between departments with differing institutional approaches toward export
controls. There is no incentive within the bureaucracy to refme the responsibilities
for export control. The resulting bureaucratic maze has been difficult for exporters,
and less than ideal for our national security.

We are profoundly skeptical the current system, split among Conunerce,
Defense, and State, will successfully balance today's commercial, security, and
foreign policy interests. Tough issues are not resolved, unless forced by
overwhelming external pressure from Congress or our allies. We believe the
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remions for policy gridlock are endemic to the system and will remain, until the
system is reformed.

Since each department has strong and entrenched interests in this area, we
believe a comprehensive reorganization must come from a body which is able to
mediate between departments and has the authority of the President, such as the
National Security and National Economic Councils. We recognize many of the sub-
cabinet appointees, who will be critical in designing the Administration's export
control framework, are not yet in place. However, we would ask the Administration
to propose a comprehensive reorganization plan.

We look forward to reviewing the Administration's goals for reorganization
and we believe the effort will be best focussed by setting a deadline up front. We
respectfully =quest the Administration commit to outlining a reorganization plan
by the end of September, 1993. This date would enable Congress to hold hearings
this fall and act upon legislation early next year, price to expiration of the Act. If
the Administration presents a reorganizatice plan by that time, it will facilitate
Congress's job of rewriting the Export Administration Act.

We thank you for your attention to this important matter, and look forward
to your response, and to moving forward with the bill to extend the Export
Administration Act.

ay.a. D'a4z-
Alfonso D'Amato

Sin rely,

Connie Mack
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THE WHITE HOUSE
WASHINGTON

February 23, 1993

Dear Senator D'Amato:

Thank you tor the co-signed letter with Senator
Mack regarding an extension of the Export
Administration Act (EAA). I appreciate your
willingness to support a short-term extension of the
EU when it is considered by the Senate in the very
near future. As Ron Brown, Secretary of Commerce,
said in his recent letter to you, this short-term
extension will provide an opportunity for the
Adainistration and the Congress to collaborate in a
major refashioning of our system of export controls.

I agree with you that recent changes in world
conditions and relationships require that vs do a
thorough and comprehensive review of all aspects of
the export control system. I also agree that the
procedures used by the agencies charged with export
control responsibilities should not make it more
difficult for U.S. exporters to compete in
international markets, so long as U.S. national
security interests are adequately protected.

The Administration has not, at this point,
discussed whether a reorganisation of export control
functions is necessary. I have, however, initiated a
thorough review of the export control system and will
make this review a top priority of the officials
responsible for export control policy. We will
seriously consider the option that you have
presented, along vith any other views on export
controls that you may have, as we formulate our
approach to a now IAA.
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The Administration will consult with you and
other members of Congress as we design and implement
an export control system that is so critical for both
the security and economic interests of the United
States.

With best wishes,

Sincerely,

7-4:A/1

wtu, cu.

63.0(1. ttAACI

0.1\

The Honorable Alfonso M. D'Amato
United States Senate
Washington, D.C. 20510
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COMPETITIVENESS POLICY COUNCIL
I I Dulx,n, \ tr,4-2n7 rd. _sr!, -,!....1111u,t

NEWS RELEASE Match 16, 1993

Conucc Howard Rosen (202) 3271017

COMIETITIVENESS POLICY COUNCIL PROPOSES ENHANCEMENTS fff CLINTON
ECONOMIC PROGRAM

JOLNT HEARINGS BEFORE JOINT ECONOMIC COMMITTEE AND SENATE BANKLNG.
HOUSCVG AND URBAN AFFAIRS COMMITTEE: lace am, Room 538 Did= Senate Office
Building

Emaerica March 16, 1593, 10:00 a.m, E.S.T.

Washington, March 16to its Second Report to the PrOadtrit and Congress. the Competitiveness Policy

Council proposes a detailed blueprint for a '=01;t1dillitiXL ramilentreatasszutu-nuAturial. Ito

program goes beyond that of President Qinton in three mapr respects: stronger incentives for prtvate

investment, a new emon emansion strategy and sweeping education refomi.

The Council coocludes that 'the United States continues to face mapr competitiveness problems'

despite recent piclams in the growth of both the economy and national productivity. Moreover. it finds

that 'the pioblem has been developing for two or three decades... so it witl take some time to restore

America's competitiveness.' The group betimes

ligAbLsegr.2,QMthe end of the decade, the end of the century, and the end of the nem two presidertnal

terms. It suggests that the Arnenean public wants and will support such so effort, and that the present

period may offer a unique opportunity to launch the needed reforms.

Thc Compestiveness Policy Council 4 a bipartisan national commission created by the Congress.

Its twelve corporate leaders, labor union prestdents, high gmernrnent OffiagS end representatives of the

public were appointed by the President ind by the joint leadership of the Senate and House of

Representative'. It Ls chaired by Dr. C. Fred Bergsten, Director of the Instaute for International

Econortucs.

The Council adopts sewrd key goals for the year 7.000i

raising ninonal orcducusity growth to an annual avrrive of 2 ry rrrnt from the 0.7 percent rate

that preraled from 1973 ID 1991. thereby Increasing family incomes by one third in a single

genera con;

77
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adgetmannuaLeconomiLsoash.of at least 3-3 1/2 percent to create enough high-wage jabs to

restore full employment and a rising standard of thing; and

aminagag..thr_sicaguin.QuisztunaLhalapo, halting the buildup of foreign debt that has armed

America into the world's largest debtor nation.

To achieve these goals, the Council supports many of the investment proposals made by President

Clinton and his budget program. The Council in fact expressed pleasure that the President's program

Includes a number of recommendations made both in its First Report, released in March 1992. and in its

new Second Report The Council's latest recommendations, however, go considerably further than those

of the Administration in three areas.

First, American umpetitiveness and productivity will increase on a lasting basis only if priyam,
.11 r I IS s. 1.-11 U kr

through:

Such investment should be encouraged

1.42ermansal.EalionsztLia rather than the temporary investment tax credit

proposed for larger firms by the Administradon;

I Of Of to replace the recently wired

Resurch and Experimentation Tax Credit, covering improvements in the manufacturing process

as well as in product tedmology, and

soo r .

dcgrziaticuLaugyausa linked to the 'competitive life' of equipment rather than its 'tax life,' which

is often much longer and thus discourages new investment

Second, international trade has become a crucial element of the American economy. We can

cornpete at home only if we can compete abroad. The Council therefore recommends a major new =gm

tailanSinn. =alga includinV

.... e vl et

foreign rivals;

to compete fully with our major

slimiaatioa_sz_alsmishamusduatiat si_sapartsontrnis. and other Wort disincentives that
currently block billions of dollars of foreign sales by US companies;
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1 II 1 1 . .1 1 1 . .1 . g g ....
and

glajj3tenance of competitive exchange rates, as called for in the Omnibus Trade and Competitiveness

Act of 1988, via restoration & the currency reference ranges that were maintained during 198718.

Third, American competitiveness rests fundamentally on the skills of our people. The Council

argues that 'the bottom line is sirnple: if we want a higher standard of living, we will have to earn it by

11111202.11flgtheUllialit2IL.alliLizaining_staiL2n2difnai: The Council therefore ProPoses sweeping

educational reform indudinip

development of couramaardsuminglitangarsit for what students should kmow and be able to

do;

-- linking governmental assistance to higher education to astions bv colleges to raise their' admission

standauls;

-- adoption of a new 1 II III . - I I I II 1. 4. . 1 . net. g

-- development of 'pay-for-knowledge" systems that rtasaitaghusiglAcquidnijilikluzzszaaa

talugh.thammstaadardu and

I . . 1 . . 1 1 1 1

The Council based most of its recommendations on the work of eight Subcouncils that it created

a year ago to work on the problems to which it attached highest priority Capital Formation, Corporate

Governance and Fmancial Markets, Oitical Technologies, Education, Manufacturing, Public

Infrastructure, Trade Policy and Training. Over 200 leading Americans participated actively in developing

the Subcouncils' analyses and proposals. The Council's program thus reflects a high degree & consensus

among leaders of business, government (including 19 from the Administration and 22 members of

Congress), labor and the public on most major aspects of improving American competitiveness. The full

reports of all eight Subcoundls ar4 appended to the Council's report and the Subcouncils will help the

Council monitor the implementation of their respective proposals in 1993.
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A summary of the Council's complete list of proposals is attached. Preliminary versions of its

conclusions, and the reports of each of the Subcouncils, were conveyed to the newly elected

Administration early in the transition period. Some of the more important, all which seek to sharply
increase the 'bang for each investment buck," include:

I. Worker training. The Council concludes that 'the most striking waste of our national resources is

in the tortuous road we force high school graduates to travel to make their initial entry into the

work force. Other nations gain a 5 to 10 year head start (on the United States)... Thegovernment

provides no help when (the )oung workers) need it most: In addition, 'only five percent of our

businesses have replaced traditional production with high performance systems.' Remedies include:

new school-to-work transition programs based on the German apprenticeship model;

lifetime learning systeme via more comprehensive corporate commitments to train all
workers;

doubling the resources available for retraining workers dislocated by structural changes in
the economy, and

/
broadening the current tax deduction for j::11x-related educational expenses to cover training

that improves employment skills beyond the current line of work.

2. Technologv, It remains largely correct that 'Americans are good starters while Japanese (and

others) are good fmishers. American industry has undervalued the importance of makingcontinual

improvements in products and processes, and of manufacturing in general. Government policy has

emphasized scientific breakthroughs rather than commercial followthroughs. In additionto the new

tax incentives already cited, the Government should:

reorient its own R&D investment to civilian and dual-use purposes;

rapidly expand the Advanced Technology Program in the Department of Commerce to an

annual program level of $750 million; and

modify federzl procurement rules to make the iovemment a better consumer of key
technologies.

GO
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3. Cortzoate_astranance, Mapr changes are obviously transpiring in the relationship among

managements, boards of directors and shareholders in a number of companies. Continuation of that

process should resolve many of the key governance problems. Companies should, however, also

begin preparing periodic analysts of their long-term financial, strategic and organizational results

in relation to goals estaKished by management and the board. These should include non-financial

measures of long-term prospects that emphasize intangibles such as worker training, quality of

product, research and development and strategic positioning rather than relying solely on items

which fall neatly into the traditional securities industry's valuations of price/earnings multiples.

4. Public Infrastructure, Public 'nvestment correlates closely with national productivity and yields high

returns: 30-40 percent for maritenance of the highway system, 10-20 percent for expanding that

system in congested areas. But such investments were only half as great in 1990 as in 1980 and

were only one quarter as great fs in Germany. One half of all American roads were recently rated

'poor" or low/fair.' It6:.way congestion costs us an estimated $100 billion annually. Especially

needed are:

new intermodal strategies, particularly to support a national export effort;

full funding for the Intermodal Surface Transportation Efficiency Act (ISTEA);

an increase of $12 billion in additional annual spending to put our roads, bridges and mass

transit into good worldng order;

new federal techniques to encourage states to maintain roads and bridges, such as bond

and grant covenants that incorporate a maintenance schedule; and

adoption of higher roadbuilding standards (as in parts of Europe) and life-cycle costing for

transportation design.

It is essential to pay for all these new programs responsibly. In addition, the national saving rate

mot be increased substantially to fund the required increase in national investment, Since no one has

been able to devise effective policy proposals to increase private saving, the increased resources must be

generated primarily by reducing the budget deficit of the federal government.

8 1
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I .
I I II. I If fully

implemented, it should generate an increase in the national saving rate of 2 1/2-3 percent of GNP. The
group counsels an extensive review of tile budget situation as the President's four-year program
approaches its conclusion. It suspects that substantial further cuts in the deficit may then be required,

probably requiring more extensive actions such as reductions in non-means-testedentitlement programs
and institution of a consumption tax or value-added tax.

The Council is pleased to note that some of the proposals in its First Reporttave already been
adopted, The International Trade Commission has created an Office of Competitiveness to betn

which the COLUICII views as essential to

permit intelligent responses to problems of specific sectors. The new Administration has created a,
National Economic Council to coordinate the several components of the required competitiveness
stratezy. drav.ing on detailed proposals from the Comminion on Government Renewal that was partially
inspired by the Council. On the other hand, there has been no progress in implementing the legal
requirement that all legislative proposals carry Competitiveness Impact Statements and the Council
reiterates it recommendation that Congress insist that this be done.

I 1 le y. I V I

The Council plans to address five additional key issues in 1993:

the competitiveness impact of alternative proposals to reform health care:

how to create bjgh performance workplaces;

11213.111.41M:

capital allocation; and

social problems undermining the nation's competitiveness.

On the basis of the detailed proposals for a comprehensive strategy laid out in its new report, the
Council now plans to fulfill the -competitiveness ombudsman* role called for in its founding legislation.

The Council's new report. A Competitiveness Strategy for America, will shortly be available at

Government Printing Office bookstores. The eight subcouncil reports are reprinted in a separate volume
which will also be available from the Government Printing Office. The Council's 1992 report, flitilding,

A Competitive America, can be obtained from the Council.
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Coengesitiveness Policy 0:11/24:11
Second Report to the President and Congress

Stramary of Recommendations

The Competitiveness Policy Council is a national commission established by the Congress in the
Omnibus Trade and Competitiveness Act of 1988. Its mandate is to serve as a 'national forum* and advise the
President and Congress on improving the competitiveness of the United States.

The Council's membership is quadripartite three corporate leaders (Rand Araskog, CEO of ITT, Jack
Murphy, CEO of Dresser Industries; and Alevander B. Trowbndge, former President of the National Association
of Manufactures), three labor union presidents (Jack Barry, President of the International Brotherhood of
Electrical Workers; Al Shanker. President of the American Federation of Teachers; and Lynn Williams, Prendent
of the United Steelworkers of America), three high level government officials (one appointment to be made by
President Clinton; Edward Regan, Comptroller of New York State; and William Graves, Secretary of State of
Kansas) and three representatives of the public interest (C. Fred Bergsten, Director of the Institute for
International Economics; Bnice Scott. professor at the Harvard Business School; and Edward Vetter, President
of Vetter and Associates.) The President, the joint leadership of the House and the joint leadership of the
Senate each appointed four members. The group includes six Democrats and six Republicans.

The Council made its first report in March 1972, highlighting the seriousness of the nation's
competitiveness problem. analysing its underlying causes, outlintng possible responses without making firm
recommendations, and launching a process to develop such recommendations on the basis of in-depth analysis
of the most important components of the issue. The Council established eight Subcouncils, as authorized in its
legislative mandate, to develop specific policy recommendations in the following areas: Education, Training,
Critical Technology, Corporate Governance, Trade Policy, Manufacturing, Public Infrastructure and Capital
Formation. Over 200 leading American representatives of business, government. labor and the public
participated in the eight Subcouncils. Together, the subcouncils held over 30 meetings throughout the country,
preparing detailed analyses and proposals that provided the foundation for most of the recommendations that
the Council is making in its Second Report to the President and Congress.

The Council sets out several goals in its Second Report

1. The United States should double its growth of nauonal productivity-from less than 1 percent annually
to at least 2 percent Higher productivity is the only way to raise the nattonal standard of living.
Meeting the target of increasing productivity growth by 1 percent annually would raise family incomes
by one third in a single generation.

2. The economy must grow by at least 3-311 percent annually, combining our targeted productivity growth
of 2 percent with the eanected annual growth of at least 1 percent in the countrys labor force, to achieve
and maintain full employment.

3. We must improve the quality of American )ans at the same time we preserve their quantity.

4. Economic models show that doubling productivity growth will require increasing national investment by
at least 4-6 percent of GDP, or about 5300 billion annually at current prices. Most of the eanansion
must come from the private sector.

5. This increase in investment should be financed domestically The United States is already the world's
largest debtor country and cannot prudently continue to depend on foreign capital.

b. The nauonal saving rate will have to rise by 5-7 percent to fund both the targeted increase in nanonal
investment 14.6 percent) and (about I percent). This %mild restore n tO the level that prevailed prior
to 19'73
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The central thrust of our recommendations is a sharp increase in private investment and a cutback in the growth
of consumption, especially by the public sector. There is considerable overlap between the Council's
recommendations and President Clinton's proposals in A Vision of Change forahrnerica, In some cases, the
Council's recommendation go beyond the President's programespecially in encouraging private investment,
escort tXplilli06 and education reform.

Education

The Council believes that the key to improving American education is the establishment of dgorous
content and performance standards along the lines of the National Education Goals. Educators and technical
emerts must develop assessments that are based on these new standards. Schools and districts as a whole must
be held accountable for the progress their students make in achieving them. We must change expectations from
minimum competency to high achievement for both college and wark-bound students. Our K-12 students must
become productive workers instead of entitled consumers.

None of these steps will succeed if students do not assume responsibility for their own learning.
Working hard and achieving in school must 'count' for students. whether they go to cotlege or enter the labor
force immediately. We must therefore give students a stake in high performance through the following steps:

External assessments, phased in over a 10-12 year period, should be given to high school students
with the results serving as a mapr factor in their qualifying for college and for better jobs at
better wages:

Colleges and universities should raise their admissions standards, over a similar 10-12 year period.
to reinforce the shift so higher standards in elementary and high schools:

The federal and state governments should condition their assistance to higher education on
evidence that colleges and univetsides are raising their admission standards, and they should offer
more favorable financial aid terms to students who meet high standards;

No student who meets high standards should be denied the opportunity for higher education for
financial reasons:

Employers should be encouraged to review school records --including course grades, conduct, and
teacher recommendationsin choosing among jab applicants. A new uniform transcript, pintly
designed by employers and schools, should be developed.

Training

Our Training Subcounal made recommendations in four major dimensions associated with training.
The first is continuous worker retraining, or 'lifetime learning,' which could be achieved through requiring firms
to invest 1.5 percent of payroll in training Cplay or pay), federal grants or training tax credits.

The second dimension is the school-to-work transition. Our Subcnuncil recommends continued
everimentation with different types of school-to-work transition programs: apprthticeship programs, compacts.
cooperative education, and career academies. The federal government should finance pilot programs of public-
pnvate cooperation, create a national youth service corps as already proposed by PresidentClinton. and earmark
a portion of public works funds for youth apprenticeship programs. Most importantly, as with education, the
federal government should insist that agreed skill standards provide the foundation for all these efforts.
Secretaries Reich and Riley have already called for a similar strategy. President Clinton's plan calls for $1.2
billion over four years.

8 4
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Third. the United States needs a comprehensive program to ease the adjustment process for all 'workers
dislocated by technological change, defense move:rind, increased international trade flovu and other sources of
structural change. Such a program should combine various aspects of existing programs with benefits that
include pb search astistance, skills assessment. counseling, referral services, adequate income support, paytnenu
for retraining programs and encoded income and benefit payments through the training period. The Clinton
program calls for $4.6 billion to develop this type of program.

Finally, we need to better coordinate vatiOUS worker training programs at the local, state, and national
levels in order to better serve our training needs. A body of experts should be brought together to standardize
the mriad of current retraining programs. Within one year, the group should submit specific recommendations
for eliminating duplication among the 125 federal employment and training programs currently spread across
14 federal agencies.

Technology

A majar problem facing American competitiveness is the lag of American firms in converting
technological advan= into a competitive advantage in tha marketplacethe *commercialization' of technology.
The Council recommends:

1. Private sector R&D should be stimulated and expanded by implementation of a permanent. incremental
Innovation and Commercialization Tax Credit (ICTC) to cover R&D on process improvements as well
as product development. President Clinton has called for a similar Researth and Experimentation Tax
Credit The Council recommends an additional 25 percent credit for industrysponsored university
research and, to help overcome corporate reluctance to test traditional antitrust tenets, an additional
10 percent credit for participation in the first two years of new R&D consortia registered under the
Cooperative Research Act of 1984.

2. The government should use defense spending reductions to reorient its own R&D spending from purely
military to civilian and dual use R&D. Defense research and exploratory development should be kept
strong but the new R&D budget should also emphasize generic technologies.

3. Some of.these funds should be used to expand federal support for cooperative pro*ts in areas of strong
industrygovernrnent mutual interest Specific steps include:

Encouraging ARPA and the military services to actively promote dual use technologies;

Expanding the Advanced Technology Program in the Department of Commerce to an annual
program level of about $750 million. President Clinton's plan calls for an increase of $138 million
in FY 1994, rising to $680 million by FY 1997;

Allocating 10-20 percent of the resources of the multi-program labs operated by the Department
of Energy, of the NASA labs, and of selected DOD labs to jointly planned and Ointly funded
industry/government R&D on the basis of model Cooperative Research and Development
Agreements (CRADAs) with private firms; a similar initiative is outlined in President Clinton's
plan;

Modifying Federal procurement rules to make the federal government a better consumer of
leading edge technologies;

Authorizing ARPA, the Department of Commerce. the National Institutes of Health and perhaps
others to participate directly in the commercialization of technologies they have supported.
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Trade Policy

The Coundl recommends six major initiatives in this area.

1. The new Administration should place high priority on developing a global growth strategy with our G-7
parmers, espedally Japan and Germany.

2- We must *II to maintain equilibrium exchange rates. The United States should therefore seek
agreement in the G-7 on a credible system of reference ranges as maintained during 1987-83.

3. The United States must push hardthrough multilateral, regional and bilateral negotiationsto open
foreign markets to American products. It is essential to bring the Uruguay Round to a successful
conclusion. To preserve the full benefit of a NAFTA agreement, it will have to contain strong provisions
protecting the environment, labor adjustment and worker rights. Bilateral talks are especially important
with Japan, and the Structural Impe-l' "lents i.,itiative should be revised and reinvigorated.

1. We recommend a sharp increase in the quality and quantity of US export credit programs. The annual
program level of the Export-Import Bank should be increased to 520 billion.

5. US export promotion efforts should be sharply increased, focused and improved. Working within the
framework of the new National Economic Council, the Trade 1-,romotion Coordinating Committee
should streamline the 150 current export promotion programs scattered across ten different agencies.
A single budget function for export support, including export finance, should be created and funding for
export promotion should be doubled over the next five years.

6. A major effort is needed to eliminate, or at least sharply limit. our own export disincentives that block
billions of dollars of foreign sales by American companies.

Manufacturing

There are three spedfic policy measures that should be adopted to promote new investment, especially
in manufacturing.

1. Establishment of an incremental and permanent Equipment Tax Credit (ETC). By limiting its coverage
to equipment. and excluding plant and real estate investment. the credit can generate much higher pavoff
per dollar of tax expenditure. President Clinton has proposed a similar incremental tax credit for all
businesses on a temporary basis, and for small businesses on a permanent basis.

2. The government should authorize industry consortia for joint production as well as research.

3. The tax code should be modified tc. permit firms to depredate manufacturing process equipment. newly
installed after the adoption of this policy, at a rate such that the 'tax life' of the equipment would be
equal to its 'campentive life.'

Public Infrastructure

Our Subcounal on Public Infrastructure identified several components of the nation's transportanon
system that require particular anentiort:

I. immediate full funding of the spending levels authorized in 1991 by Intermodal Surface Transportation
Efficiency Act (ISTEA), an increase of about 54 billion over FY 1993. The Clinton program calls for
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almost $3 billion in addidonal spending in FY 1993 and 52.6 billion above baseline spending in FY 1994.

2. The nation's air traffic control rystem needs basic reform. The Clinton program calls for $721) million
over four years.

3. Continue funding for emerging transportation technologies including intelligent vehicle and highway
systems, high speed rail, and magnetic Imitation trains at their ISrEA levels. This is consistent with
the Clinton program.

4. Extend the live of our tting nalicnal roads and bridges and increase the life expectancy of all new
construction.

5. Over and above ISIEA's authorized levels, aim to raise the current level of infrastructure spending by
up to $12-5 billion. This increase sould includes SI billion for intermodal improvements; SI billion for
bridges; $1.5 billion to stop endlessly deferring maintenance on our public transit systems; and $9 billion
for ne,"...vy capacity expansions and pavement repairs on the National Ilighway System.

6. The Federal Government should establish a capital budget to help rationalize the government's
investment process by distinguishing dearly between anent and capital expenditures.

7
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Figure 1
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Figure 4
Public Expenditures on Training, 199091
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Figure 8

Real Growth in US Industrial Investment
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South Africa. He it co-sumac with
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member of the AFL-CIO. M- 'hanker

serves on numerous boards the

National Academy of Edi and the

National Council on Educaoon Standards

and Testing. His weekly column, 'Where

We Stand: has appeared regularly for
over 21 years.

ALEXANDER B. TROWBRIDGE is
President of Trowbridge Partners, Inc.
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1976-77, Energy Adviser to the
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tor of the AMR Corp.. advisor to several

venture funds, and a trustee of The
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